

PROGRAMA DE DOCTORADO EN BIOMEDICINA Y

ONCOLOGÍA MOLECULAR

LA RUTA DE SEÑALIZACIÓN DE NOTCH EN LOS CARCINOMAS EPIDERMOIDES DE CABEZA Y CUELLO

NOTCH SIGNALLING PATHWAY IN HEAD AND NECK SQUAMOUS CELL CARCINOMAS

TESIS DOCTORAL

GIANLUIGI MARIANO GRILLI

01/03/2022



TESIS DOCTORAL

LA RUTA DE SEÑALIZACIÓN DE NOTCH EN LOS CARCINOMAS EPIDERMOIDES DE CABEZA Y CUELLO

NOTCH SIGNALLING PATHWAY IN HEAD AND NECK SQUAMOUS CELL CARCINOMAS

Doctorando

Director de la tesis

Tutor

Gianluigi Mariano Grilli

Dr. D. Juan Pablo Rodrigo Tapia

Dr. D. César Alvarez Marcos

Co-Directora

Dr. D. Juana María García Pedrero



RESUMEN DEL CONTENIDO DE TESIS DOCTORAL

1 Título de la Tesis	
Español/Otro Idioma: LA RUTA DE SEÑALIZACIÓN DE NOTCH EN LOS CARCINOMAS EPIDERMOIDES DE CABEZA Y CUELLO	Inglés: NOTCH SIGNALLING PATHWAY IN HEAD AND NECK SQUAMOUS CELL CARCINOMAS

2.- Autor

Nombre: Gianluigi Mariano Grilli

DNI/Pasaporte/NIE:

Programa de Doctorado: Biomedicina y Oncología Molecular

Órgano responsable: Centro Internacional de Postgrado

RESUMEN (en español)

<u>Objetivos</u>: La función de la señalización de NOTCH (oncogénica u oncosupresora) sigue siendo controvertida en los carcinomas de células escamosas de cabeza y cuello (HNSCC). El propósito de este trabajo es investigar el papel de la ruta de NOTCH en el pronóstico de HNSCC.

<u>Métodos</u>: La expresión inmunohistoquímica de NOTCH1 y HES1 se evaluó conjuntamente y se correlacionó con otros objetivos de NOTCH1, p21 (WAF1/Cip1) y Ciclina D1, utilizando una cohorte de 372 pacientes con HNSCC negativos para HPV tratados quirúrgicamente.

<u>Resultados</u>: Se detectó expresión de NOTCH1 membranoso en 197 (61%) de 324 muestras tumorales evaluables y expresión de NOTCH1 nuclear en 91 muestras (28 %). Se encontró expresión de HES1 nuclear en 224 (67%) casos. La expresión de NOTCH1 membranosa y nuclear se correlacionó de forma consistente y significativa con la expresión de HES1 nuclear (P < 0,001) y p21 (P = 0,03), pero no con la Ciclina D1. La expresión de NOTCH1 se asoció significativamente con estadios tempranos (I-II), enfermedad no recurrente y mejores tasas de supervivencia general (SG) y enfermedad-especifica (DSS) (P < 0,001). Además, los casos triple-positivos (NOTCH1+/HES1+/p21+) exhibieron DSS (P < 0,001) y OS (P = 0,004) significativamente mejorados, lo que refuerza la asociación de la activación de la ruta NOTCH con un mejor pronóstico en HNSCC. El análisis multivariado demostró, además, que la expresión de NOTCH1 membranoso constituye un predictor independiente sólido de mejor DSS (HR = 0,554; 95 % IC 0,412–0,745; P < 0,001) y mejor SG (HR = 0,640; 95 % IC 0,491–0,835; P = 0,001).

<u>Conclusión</u>: Estos hallazgos muestran la asociación de la activación de la ruta de NOTCH con un mejor pronóstico en pacientes con HNSCC y también revelan la expresión de NOTCH1 membranoso como un predictor independiente sólido de una mejor supervivencia. En consecuencia, estos resultados sugieren un papel supresor de tumores en lugar de oncogénico para la vía NOTCH en HNSCC.



Universidad de Oviedo

RESUMEN (en Inglés)

<u>Objectives</u>: The function of NOTCH signaling (oncogenic or oncosuppressive) remains controversial in head and neck squamous cell carcinomas (HNSCC). The purpose of this work is to investigate the role of NOTCH pathway in HNSCC prognosis.

<u>Methods</u>: Immunohistochemical NOTCH1 and HES1 expression was jointly evaluated and correlated with other NOTCH1 targets, p21 (WAF1/Cip1) and Cyclin D1, using an unbiased cohort of 372 surgically treated HPV- negative HNSCC patients.

<u>Results</u>: Membranous NOTCH1 expression was detected in 197 (61%) out of 324 evaluable tumor samples, and nuclear NOTCH1 expression in 91 samples (28%). Nuclear HES1 expression was found in 224 (67%) cases. Membranous and nuclear NOTCH1 expression were consistently and significantly correlated with nuclear HES1 (P < 0.001) and p21 (P = 0.03) expression, but not with Cyclin D1. NOTCH1 expression was significantly associated to early stages (I-II), non-recurrent disease, and better disease-specific (DSS) and overall survival (OS) rates (P < 0.001). Moreover, triple-positive cases (NOTCH1+/HES1+/p21+) exhibited significantly im- proved DSS (P < 0.001) and OS (P = 0.004), thus reinforcing the association of NOTCH pathway activation with a better prognosis in HNSCC. Multivariate analysis further revealed membranous NOTCH1 expression as a robust independent predictor of better DSS (HR = 0.554; 95% IC 0.412–0.745; P < 0.001) and better OS (HR = 0.640; 95% CI 0.491–0.835; P = 0.001).

<u>Conclusion</u>: These findings show the association of NOTCH pathway activation with a better prognosis in HNSCC patients, also revealing membranous NOTCH1 expression as a robust independent predictor of improved survival. Accordingly, these results suggest a tumor suppressive rather than an oncogenic role for NOTCH pathway in HNSCC.

SR. PRESIDENTE DE LA COMISIÓN ACADÉMICA DEL PROGRAMA DE DOCTORADO EN BIOMEDICINA Y ONCOLOGÍA MOLECULAR

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. INTRODUCTION

- 1.1 NOTCH Signalling Pathway
- 1.2.1 Receptor Structure
- 1.2.2 The NOTCH Pathway

• 1.2 NOTCH in Cancer

- 1.2.1 NOTCH Signalling and Tumor Microenvironment
- 1.2.2 NOTCH Signalling in Leukemia and Lymphomas
- 1.2.3 NOTCH Signalling in Solid Tumors
- 1.2.4 Target Therapy on the NOTCH Pathway in Tumors
- 1.3 General and Epidemiological Framing of Oropharyngeal, Hypopharyngeal and Laryngeal Cancer
- 1.3.1 Oropharyngeal Cancer
- 1.3.2 Hypopharyngeal Cancer
- 1.3.3 Laryngeal Cancer
- 1.4 Objective of the Study

TABLE OF CONTENTS

II. MATERIALS AND METHODS

- 2.1 Patients and Tissue Specimens
- 2.2 Immunohistochemistry
- 2.3 In Silico Analysis of NOTCH1 and HES1 mRNA Expression using The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) HNSCC Database
- 2.4 Statistical Analysis

III. RESULTS

- 3.1 Patient Characteristics
- 3.2 NOTCH1 and HES1 Expression in Normal Epithelia and HNSCC Specimens
- 3.3 Correlations of NOTCH1 and HES1 Expression with Clinicopathological Parameters
- 3.4 Relationship of NOTCH1 and HES1 Expression with Tumor Recurrence and Patient Survival

IV. DISCUSSION

- V. CONCLUSION
- VI. **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

I. INTRODUCTION

1.1 NOTCH SIGNALING PATHWAY

Notch signaling pathway has been extensively characterized as a regulator of cell fate decisions in a variety of tissues and organisms. It mediates short-range cell interactions via juxtacrine signaling during the development of all metazoa thereby inducing distinct cell fate decisions by activating different programs depending on signal strength and dynamics (1,2). Hence, Notch controls cell fate decisions in a binary mode, and its activity can favor one fate over the other in two different ways: in the first one a cell can adopt a new fate or remain in its original state, similar to a stem cell development. In the second one, which is usually associated with differentiative cell division, the daughter cells can adopt one of two fates (3,4). The pleiotropic functions of Notch signaling shown in different contexts are based on the ability to influence developmental choices between neighboring cells during the development of the organism and during the maintenance of self-renewing adult tissues. Thus, Notch signals can promote or suppress cell proliferation, cell death, acquisition of specific cell fates, or activation of differentiation programs. Given the critical role Notch plays in all these fundamental processes in a wide range of tissues, it is not surprising that aberrant gain or loss of various Notch signaling components has been directly linked to multiple human disorders.

1.1.1 NOTCH RECEPTOR STRUCTURE

The Notch receptor family comprises a group of four receptors (named NOTCH1-4 in humans) sharing similar protein structure and modular arrangement of domains (Figure 1). A "canonical" Notch receptor consists of a single pass type I transmembrane molecule coded by a single precursor that becomes a non-covalently linked heterodimer consisting of an N-terminal extracellular (NEC) fragment and a Cterminal intracellular subunit (NICD) involved in signal transduction as a result of cleavage by a furin-like protease in the trans-Golgi network. The NEC structure is unique to the Notch receptor family: it is composed of up to 36 tandemly arranged epidermal growth factor (EGF)-like repeats, followed by three similarly arranged Lin12-Notch (LN) repeats. The NTM contains the RBPJk-associated molecule (RAM) region in the juxtamembrane region, followed by seven ankyrin repeats (ANK), a putative transactivating domain (5), and a C-terminal PEST motif (rich in proline, glutamine, serine, and threonine). EGF-like repeats and LN repeats have different functions. The first contain the receptor ligand binding sites (6,7,8), while the LN repeats are involved in preventing ligand-independent signaling (9,10,11). The entire intracellular part of the receptor, the NICD, is involved in relaying signal to the nucleus (12,13,14) (Figure 1).



Figure1. Structure of human NOTCH Family receptors. Schematic representation of the conserved protein domains in the four members of NOTCH family - EGF: epidermal growth factor-like repeats; LNR: lin12-Notch repeats; M: membrane; RAM: RBPJk-associated molecule; ANK: ankyrin repeats; NCR: Notch cytokine response region; TAD: trasactivating domain; PEST: C-terminal PEST motif.

(Fukusumi T, Califano JA. The NOTCH Pathway in Head and Neck Squamous Cell Carcinoma. J Dent Res. 2018; Jun;97(6):645-653)

1.1.2 THE NOTCH PATHWAY

The Notch pathway directly couples events at the cell membrane with the regulation of transcription (15). The receptor-ligand interaction at the cellular membrane induces sequential cleavages of the Notch receptor. In particular, ADAM10/17 metalloproteases cause an S2 cleavage in the receptor, followed by a third cleavage (S3 cleavage) mediated by the presenilin-y-secretase complex, composed of presenilin 1 (PSEN1), PSEN2, nicastrin (NCSTN), presenilin enhancer 2 (PEN2), and anterior pharynx-defective 1 (APH1) (16). The Notch intracellular domain (NICD) is then released in the signal-receiving cell and reaches the nucleus (Figure 2). Notch receptors possess a regulatory region that avoids uncontrolled proteases receptor cleavage while ligand endocytosis induces a trans conformation of the receptor that exposes cleavages sites (17). NICD interaction with CBF-1/ Su(H)/LAG1 (CSL) transcription factor regulates the recruitment of the transcriptional co-activator (Co-A) Master-mind-like (MAML) and other transcriptional Co-As in place of transcription co-repressors (Co-Rs) (15). In mammals, Notch ligands comprise three delta-like ligands (DII1, DII3, and DII4) and two jagged ligands (Jag1 and Jag2), which are all transmembrane proteins of the Delta/Serrate/LAG-2 (DSL) family. The different fate of the signal-sending and the signal-receiving cells is directly connected to a trans-activation ability expressed by ligands of neighbor cells, while ligands expressed in cis may have an inhibition ability (referred to as cis inhibition). Each cell type determines the list of different target genes regulated by Notch pathway, which can include genes whose products are involved in fundamental aspects of cell biology, such as cellular differentiation, cycle regulation and metabolism (18,19,20). Common targets of this pathway include the HES and HEY (21,22,23) families of transcription repressors as well as MYC transcription factor (24,25) (Figure 2). Notch binding and its action on DNA appears to be a rapid and dynamic process controlled by the ubiquitin ligase Fbxw7 and the kinase CDK8, leading to Notch phosphorylation, ubiquitination, and its subsequent proteasomal degradation (26,27,28,29), which shuts off the pathway.



Figure 2. Schematic diagram of the NOTCH signaling pathway.

(Li L, Tang P, Li S, Qin X, Yang H, Wu C, Liu Y. Notch signaling pathway networks in cancer metastasis: a new target for cancer therapy. Med Oncol. 2017 Sep 16;34(10):180)

1.2 NOTCH IN CANCER

Given the fundamental role of Notch in various biological processes in a wide range of tissues, it is not surprising that aberrant gain or loss of different pathway components has been directly linked to multiple human diseases, including cancer. These alterations can lead to either activation or repression of Notch signaling, depending on the cell/tissue context and also the activation status of other potentially oncogenic pathways. Aberrant regulation of Notch pathway and its targets in cancer can occur by multiple and distinct mechanisms. They include receptor/ligand over-expression, epigenetic regulation, activating and inactivating mutations and post-translational modifications, in particular receptor and ligand fucosylation (especially O-fucosylation) (30,31,32,33). Moreover, it has also been demonstrated that the role of Notch in cancer cells dynamically changes over time. As an example, NOTCH1 promotes tumor growth at early stage of cervical cancer, while it inhibits tumor growth at late stages (34). Moreover, Notch may exhibit a dual role either acting as a tumor suppressor or an oncogene, which is determined by the microenvironment and some factors, including the type of Notch receptors, cell type, Notch activation state, and the cross-talk with other signaling pathways. Furthermore, nonmutational activation is often observed in Notch activation processes (35,36), highlighting the role played by heterotypic interactions involving Notch in creating intratumoral heterogeneity (37). The Notch pathway is genetically altered in a large number of hematopoietic and solid tumors. As an oncogene, NOTCH1 is overexpressed in breast cancer (38), gastric cancer (39), pancreatic cancer (40) and colon cancer (41). However, NOTCH1 expression has also been found downregulated in skin cancer (42), liver cancer (43), prostate cancer (44), non-small cell lung cancer (45) and some breast cancers (46), where it acts as a tumor suppressor.

1.2.1 NOTCH SIGNALING AND THE TUMOR MICROENVIRONMENT

The tumor microenvironment (TME) is nowadays highly recognized as a major regulator of tumor progression. In this context, the role of the Notch signaling in tumor immunity has been extensively investigated over the last decade. Thus, Notch signaling pathway regulates the immunosuppressive environment of tumors by directly modulating the cytotoxic ability of CD8+ T cells and by acting on macrophages and myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSC) (47).

In particular, CD8+ T cell infiltration density has a strong prognostic impact in a large variety of solid tumors (e.g. colorectal cancers, breast cancer, head and neck cancer, and melanoma) (48). This anti-tumor infiltrate, characteristically associated with a type I interferon trascriptional signature, activates the innate immunity. However, several regulatory mechanisms such as the recruitment of regulatory T cells (Tregs) and myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) tend to reduce the efficacy of the cytotoxic T cell infiltrate (49). Notch signaling plays a crucial role in regulating the activation of the CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTL), which are considered major players in the antitumor immune response. Mechanisms by which Notch regulates the activity of CD8+ T cells, once the lymphocytes enter the tumor, remain unclear. However, the inhibition of Notch signaling in CD8+ cells from colon cancer patients has shown to increase their cytotoxic activity by decreasing PD-1 expression (50). As a matter of fact, the binding of DLL1 to NOTCH1 or NOTCH2 for the expression of granzyme B and interferon-y allows the activation of naive CD8+ T cells (51). This explains both why anti-tumor CTL response requires NOTCH2 (52) and why treatments with multivalent DLL1 induce the reduction of tumor growth by eliciting lymphocyte T differentiation and enhancing antigenspecific cytotoxicity (53) (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Interaction between Notch signaling and the TME - (A) Juxtacrine signaling between cells belonging to different compartments of the TME involves Notch. Receptors and ligands are expressed by cancer cells, vessels, cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFs), and immune cells. TAM: tumor-associated macrophage. (B) Autocrine and paracrine signaling between the different compartments of the tumors involves Notch.

(Meurette O, Mehlen P. Notch Signaling in the Tumor Microenvironment. Cancer Cell. 2018; Oct 8;34(4):536-548)

Notch signaling is also important for differentiation of tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) and for increasing the M1-macrophage phenotype (54,55). In particular, the polarization of macrophages depends on the intrinsic Notch activity, which is influenced by the interaction with other cells expressing Notch ligands in the TME. In fact, endocrine-resistant breast cancer cells may regulate TAM differentiation, highly expressing Jag1, increasing TAM markers in macrophages and being inhibited by γ-secretase inhibitors (56). Moreover, the expression of N1ICD activates Notch pathway and represses tumor growth, inhibiting TAM function (57).

Other immune cells in the TME are affected by Notch signaling. Although no studies explain how Notch affects Tregs, this pathway has been shown to alter Tregs immunosuppressive function (58). Furthermore, Notch signaling helps to orchestrate the interactions between the activated stroma and cancer cells. In this context, cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFs) represent an important component of TME, being actively involved in the onset, progression, and metastatic dissemination of tumors (59). In fact, CAFs are directly involved in the recruitment of the immune infiltrate and remodeling of the extracellular matrix (59).

The Notch signaling is crucial for the regulation of fibroblast activation in the TME. Indeed, this pathway is typically abolished or reduced in stromal cells adjacent to pre-malignant lesions (60). Moreover, the causal effect of Notch inhibition on tumor formation is demonstrated by the fact that the loss of CSL transcription factor (RBPJ- κ , an effector of canonical NOTCH signaling with an intrinsic transcriptional repressive function) in mesenchymal mice cells induce multifocal epithelial tumors (60), probably associated with CAF activation (61).

Since NOTCH1 is considered a major regulator of the senescence secretome in fibroblasts (62), the loss of NOTCH1 could thus turn the senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP) towards a proinflammatory phenotype to ultimately induce tumor development. In particular, it has been shown that the loss of NOTCH1 in epithelia causes an increase of immune infiltrate associated with the activation of dermal fibroblasts that express a-SMA, as well as fibroblast-derived epidermal mitogens (63). In colon cancer, instead, Notch signaling allows the activation of bone marrow-derived stromal cells into activated fibroblasts (64). Nevertheless, in some cases, such as prostate cancer, Notch activation rather than its loss is implicated in the activation of fibroblasts, since Jag1 expression promotes the activation of fibroblasts expressing a-SMA and increases tenascin-C and collagen (65). In breast cancer, CAFs promote cancer stem cells (CSC) by paracrine secretion of IL-6 (66) and CCL2 (67). Even in hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) (68), CSC are induced by NOTCH3. Moreover, the resistance to chemotherapy appears to be influenced by the interaction between cancer cells and CAFs (Figure 3).

Notch signaling also mediates the interaction between CSC and their niche. In fact, Notch signaling has been found to contribute to stem cell maintenance in various cancers (69). On the other hand, TME exerts significant influence on the stem cell niche. Demonstrating this, in vitro, the presence of endothelial cells increases the number of CSC (70). Moreover, several studies have demonstrated that ligands of the vascular niche activate Notch pathway (71,72) and, in particular, Jag1 has been pointed as the main Notch ligand implicated in the interaction with the CSC niche. In fact, in B cell lymphomas, colon cancers and breast cancers models, the vascular niche has been involved in the presentation of Jag1 to cancer cells, and thus in the reinforcement of aggressive phenotypes resistant to chemotherapy. (73). Presumably, Jag1 acts by inducing a specific transcriptional program. In head and neck cancer cell lines, Jag1ligand induces Kfl4 expression, which leads to CSC phenotype and resistance to chemotherapy (74). It remains unclear whether other ligands could also be involved in this mechanism.

The expression of Notch ligands and receptors can be dynamically regulated by interplay with other signaling pathways. In this sense, IL-6/ STAT3 regulates Notch pathway in breast cancer cells by the induction of Jag1 by autocrine secretion (75). Moreover, IL-6/STAT3/Notch crosstalk seems to also occur in colon cancer (76) and hepatocellular carcinoma (77). The RIG-1/STAT1 pathway represents another important crosstalk with Notch signaling, found to induce NOTCH3 in breast cancers, which resulted in resistance to therapy (78). Even the transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) pathway is involved in the crosstalk between Notch and TME. In particular, in prostate cancers, the upregulation of TGF- β involves the formation of a reactive stroma (65). Furthermore, Notch activation enhanced TGF- β -induced pSMAD2/3 signaling.

Shaping the tumor vasculature has abnormal features, and this phenomenon is controlled by inducing sprouting of existing vessels. Notch signaling is a major regulator of sprouting angiogenesis (79), involving endothelial tip and stalk cells. In particular, DLL4/Notch controls the emergence of endothelial tip cells, which differentiate in response to pro-angiogenic factors to generate new vessels, while Notch-mediated VEGFR2 inhibition sustains the stalk cell phenotype, thus controlling the vasculature architecture and preventing hypersprouting. Therefore, since DLL4 and Jag1 have opposite functions in controlling sprouting angiogenesis (80), the balance between the endothelial expression of both factors may have a major impact on the tumor vasculature architecture. In particular, Jag1 overexpression in endothelial cells induces an increase in tumor vasculature, whereas a loss of function of Jag1 in these cells leads to decreased vasculature and tumor growth (81). This may be explained by the fact that tumorinduced Notch activation can lead to senescence in the endothelial cells via NOTCH1 activation by tumor and myeloid cells, which in turn induces inflammation and increases metastasis (82), and also because tumor-derived Jag1 is directly linked to the inhibition of NOTCH3dependent cell death in endothelial cells (83). In addition, endothelial expressed Notch ligands can activate Notch signaling in adjacent cancer cells. This characteristic has been demonstrated in many different cancer types. In colon cancer, Notch activation in cancer cells by adjacent blood vessel cells has also been shown to increase trans-endothelial migration and therefore metastasis (84). It has been reported that Notch activity in glioblastoma cells is higher in the proximity of ECs (72). DLL4 expressed by ECs activates NOTCH3 in T-ALL cells, allowing dormancy escape (85). Also, expression of Jag1 by ECs activates Notch signaling in local pericyte precursor cells to induce pericyte differentiation (86).

1.2.2 NOTCH SIGNALING IN LEUKEMIA AND LYMPHOMAS

Ellisen and colleagues were the first to demonstrate that alterations in the Notch signaling occur in cancer. In particular, NOTCH1 is constitutively activated in leukemia, as a result of rearrangements occurring between the intracellular part of NOTCH1 (ICN1) and the T cell beta receptor (TRB) locus. (87) ICN1, in fact, represents a strong oncogenic allele. Among the mutations shown in human T-Cell Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia (T-ALL), there are single amino acid substitutions and insertions or deletions located in exons 26 and 27 of the genetic locus, which code respectively the N-terminal and Cterminal components of the hetero-dimerization domain. These mutations result in independent activation of the ligand or in hypersensitivity of the Notch signaling pathway, due to a lower protection of the S2 cleavage. Notch activation may also increase due to Juxtamembrane Expansion mutations (JME) (88) and PEST domain mutations (20-25% of cases). The latter alterations cause truncation or loss of the domain via frame-shifts or nonsense nucleotide substitutions, which result in proteasomal degradation mediated by ubiquitin ligase FBXW7 and in higher ICN1 cell concentrations (89).

Mutations or deletions in *FBXW7* occur in 15% of T-ALL cases (90) and involve three arginine residues that are critical for the interaction with ICN1. Probably PEST and FBXW7 both contribute to increasing the stability of ICN1. Thus, the mutations affecting these two domains are unlikely to occur simultaneously (91). Since *FBXW7* mutations directly affect cells with leukemia initiation properties (LIC) through MYC stabilization and overexpression, it appears clear that NOTCH and MYC actions are intertwined in cancer cells. *NOTCH1* mutations in T-ALL have been correlated with a favorable prognosis. A study conducted in pediatric patients confirmed that *NOTCH1* and *FBXW7* mutations are associated with improved early chemotherapy response and lower minimum residual disease (MRD) levels (92). Currently, the aim of the research is to exploit the inhibition of Notch pathway to treat T-ALL, especially in relapsing and refractory diseases. NOTCH1 activating mutation have also been demonstrated in 10-12% of chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL). Again, mutations occur in the PEST domain, with the formation of truncated protein variants with a longer half-life. P2515Rfs represent the prevalent mutation (93,94). These mutations are mutually exclusive with TP53 abnormalities. In both cases, however, survival outcomes are poor (95). NOTCH1 and SF3B1 mutations (a splice factor) are associated with reduced overall survival and therefore represent a negative prognostic factor (96). Among the different types of lymphoma, Burkitt lymphoma exhibits recurrent NOTCH1 mutations with gain-of-function (8-9% of cases) and appears to be associated with MYC upregulation, due to its translocation into the immunoglobulin locus. (97). Follicular lymphoma (FL) and diffuse large B cell lymphoma (DLBCL) are other malignant tumors of B cell origin. FL and the germinal center B-cell (GCB) diffuse large B cell lymphoma (DLBCL) subtype derive from germinal center B-cells, whereas the activated B-cell (ABC) DLBCL subtype derives from cells that have exited the germinal center. NOTCH2mutations are found in 8% of DLBCL, (98) generally represented by gain-of-function mutations affecting the PEST domain and copy number alterations (99). NOTCH2 plays a crucial role in the development of B cells in the spleen marginal zone and appears to be implicated in splenic marginal zone lymphoma (SMZL) (100) (20% of cases) (101). These mutations, even in the latter tumors, are associated with adverse prognosis (100).

In Hodgkin lymphoma (102,103), NOTCH1 activates the tumor niche and suppresses genes involved in the B-cell identity, such as E12 / E47 and the early B-cell factor (EBF) (104).

In contrast to the oncogenic role just described, emerging evidences point out that the Notch pathway plays also suppressive roles in several types of tumors (105,106). Indeed, the deletion of nicastrine (Ncstn), a component of the y-secretase complex, leads to the induction of chronic myelomonocytic leukemia (CMML) (107), characterized by increased extramedullary hematopoiesis, monocytosis, myeloproliferation and frequent progression to acute myeloid leukemia (AML). This is supported by the fact that, in study models, the deletion of FX (the homolog of human GDP-L-fucose synthase) or Ofucosyltransferase 1 results in myeloid hyperplasia (108). The ablation of MAML1 (Mastermind-like transcriptional coactivator 1) can cause similar phenotypes. In fact, the role of Notch as a tumor suppressor is mediated by the direct repression of PU.1 and CEBPa promoters by HES1. MAML1, APH1A and NOTCH2 are mutated and genetically inactivated in 12% of patients with CMML. These mutations are not found in other myeloproliferative diseases such as polycythemia vera (PV) and myelofibrosis (MF). Inactivating NOTCH mutations can occur simultaneously with other described myeloid mutations, such as TET2, FLT3 and ASXL1 (107).

The combined inactivation of NOTCH and TET2 induces acute myeloid leukemia (AML) and the reactivation of Notch signaling in AML results in complete remission of the disease (109,110). The epigenetic silencing, obtained from DNA and histone methylation of target gene promoters / transcriptional start sites, may cause Notch inactivation. Therefore, the use of NOTCH2 activating antibodies or specific agonists emerges as a useful therapeutic strategy for AML (REF??).

Notch signaling also acts as a tumor suppressor in acute B-cell leukemia (B-ALL) (111). As in AML, Notch reactivation inhibits tumor growth and induces apoptosis in human B-ALL cells, in which several Notch targets are suppressed by DNA hyper-methylation of cytosine on their promoters and by trimethylation of histone H3K27 and H3K9 (112). These results support the hypothesis that Notch signaling influences the differentiation of progenitors in the hematopoietic system. Indeed, the

inactivation of Notch pathway can induce CMML and AML, by increasing the development of granulocyte-monocyte progenitors (GMP) (107).

1.2.3 NOTCH SIGNALING IN SOLID TUMORS

The role of the Notch signaling in solid tumors has been extensively investigated in recent years (106,113,114). In breast cancer, Notch may act as a suppressor or an oncogene, depending on the cancer subtype. In fact, the first studies on the role of Notch signaling in solid tumors derive from experiments with mouse mammary tumor viruses (MMTV), where the integration of the MMTV genome alongside "Int-3" locus resulted in an activating mutation of NOTCH4, constitutively activated (115,116,117). Since this discovery, several subsequent studies have confirmed that activation of Notch signaling plays an oncogenic role in breast cancer (117,118,119,120). In this cancer, crosstalks with other signaling pathways, including Ras and Wnt, can activate Notch signaling (121,122,123). In this context, NOTCH4 plays a more specific role than other Notch receptors. Conversely, NOTCH3 hyperactivation can induce cellular senescence (124). Interestingly, breast cancer cells respond differently to the expression levels of Notch receptors (125). In fact, even if Notch plays an oncogenic role in breast cancer, in some cases, high levels of Notch activation may exhibit tumor suppressive effects. Accordingly, the concept of "differentiation switch" could better explain the multiple actions of Notch.

Several studies have demonstrated the involvement of Notch pathway in the development of different lung cancer subtypes. In particular, Notch signaling promotes the expansion of cultured lung adenocarcinoma (LAC) cells, one of the major lung cancer subtypes. (126,127,128).In addition, Notch promotes the development and maintenance of LAC *In vivo* (129,130,131) thereby inducing the renewal of tumor propagation cells (132). The expression of JAG2 on the surface of these cells enhances the metastatic potential (133). Concordantly, Notch activation represents a negative prognostic factor (132,134) and NOTCH3 and / or JAG2 targeting has emerged as a potentially useful treatment for patients with lung cancer. By contrast, in squamous cell lung cancer (SqCCL), Notch signaling acts as a tumor suppressor (135). Loss-of-function NOTCH1 mutations have been associated with the development of these cancers. These mutations are located in the EGF-like region of NOTCH1 and have the potential to disrupt ligand binding or to produce truncated receptors. Although the underlying mechanisms are not yet fully understood, the inactivation of Notch signaling promotes the development of squamous cell carcinoma in other tissues as well, including skin and head and neck cancers (135,136,137,138,139). In fact, the loss of Notch pathway favors the growth of tumor cells with characteristics of squamous differentiation. As regards small cell lung cancer (SCLC), recurrent mutations in Notch pathway components have not yet been identified (140,141). Indeed, the hyperactivation of Notch signaling blocks the cell cycle (142,143). This effect also occurs in other neuroendocrine tumors, such as medullary thyroid carcinoma (144). However, further studies are needed to understand how Notch activation can block the development or maintenance of SCLC (145,146). Therefore, the Notch system plays an active oncogenic role in LAC, a suppressor role in SqCCL and possibly a suppressor role with no sign of mutations in SCLC.

The role of Notch pathway has also been extensively investigated in hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) (147,148). Specifically, low levels of Notch were correlated with high Wnt activity, one of the main oncogenic pathways in HCC (149), whereas high levels of active NOTCH1 can inhibit the expansion of HCC cells (150). This suppressive effect could be possible due to the inactivation of the RB pathway (43). However, recent studies have demonstrated an oncogenic role of Notch (151,152,153), probably involved in the development of HCC following hepatitis B virus (154). Therefore, the functional role of Notch signaling in HCC may vary in distinct molecular subgroups. This role appears clearer in cholangiocarcinoma (CCC), where it plays a truly oncogenic role. Thus, NOTCH1 activation leads to CCC development in mouse models (155). Beyond the apparent contradictory evidence regarding the oncogenic/suppressive role of Notch signaling, the crosstalk with other signaling pathways, the timing of activation and the type of cell / receptor in which this activation occurs could also influence its effects (156). In fact, Notch may exert a suppressive role in the early stages of HCC development and subsequently acquire an oncogenic role. Moreover, Notch activation could promote CCC and suppress HCC (157). Notch may be involved in the control of homeostatic self-renewal in intestinal epithelial stem cell populations and thus in the development of colorectal cancer (CRC) (158,159,160). The intestinal epithelium self-renewal rate is very high and could be linked to a high susceptibility to malignant transformation. In CRC, mutations in regulatory genes cause Notch overexpression or its constitutive activation (161,162,163,164,165). This activation, mediated by Jagged1, has been found to correlate with the activation of Wht and Hippo / YAP signaling in CRC cells (166,167,168,169,170). Another Notch ligand, DLL4, has been implicated in tumor neoangiogenesis (171,172). Interestingly, Notch signaling potentiates CSC in the early stages of tumor development, while it promotes tumor invasion and metastasis in the later stages (84). Notch activation has also been detected in the early stages of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) development, during ductal metaplasia (173). This activation, together with K-Ras, induces dysplastic progression and tumor development (174), whereas genetic inactivation of NOTCH2 counteracts the action of K-Ras (175,176). Furthermore, pharmacological NOTCH inhibition was able to reduce disease progression in animal models (177,178,179). NOTCH1 also promoted the progression of melanomas (180,181), through the induction of melanocyte growth in hypoxic conditions. Although the underlying mechanisms are not yet fully understood, recent studies have shown that y-secretase inhibitors (GSI) were effective at reducing disease progression. Therefore, in combination with chemotherapy, GSI could constitute a new therapeutic strategy for the treatment of melanomas. (182).

In conclusion, Notch signaling is involved in the development and progression of several cancer types, solid and liquid (hematopoietic) tumors. Further studies are needed to fully understand the specific molecular pathways and major target genes that are involved in different cancers.

1.2.4 THERAPEUTIC TARGETING OF NOTCH

As previously mentioned, y-secretase inhibitors (GSI) have proved to effectively block NOTCH1 activity in T-ALL cells, since the presenilin / ysecretase complex proteolytically cleaves Notch receptors. In light of this, GSIs have been proposed as therapeutic approaches for ALL patients (183,184). However, animal model studies and phase 1 clinical trials have shown that systemic Notch inhibition has important gastrointestinal toxic effects, since they result in the accumulation of secretory goblet cells in the intestine. Consequently, treatments based solely on GSI are not the most suitable choice. In contrast, the combinatorial use of glucocorticoids and GSI could have important therapeutic results, since glucocorticoids reduce intestinal toxicity by the expression of cyclin D2 (185)., Other drugs which are currently being tested include alpha-secretase inhibitors (ASI) against the metalloproteases ADAM10 / 17, which mediate the cleavage of the S2 receptor (186). Moreover, highly specialized antibodies against NOTCH1 and NOTCH2 have been developed, which mechanism of action is represented by the stabilization of the negative regulatory region (NRR) of receptors and protection from proteolytic cleavage, resulting in inhibition of ICN1 / 2 production (187). These antibodies are associated with lower gastrointestinal toxicity and fewer side effects than using GSIs. In preclinical models, selective blockade of NOTCH1 inhibits tumor expansion by reducing tumor cell growth and angiogenesis. Moreover, in study models NOTCH1 decoys decrease tumor cell viability. However, since a DLL1 decoy can have an activating or inhibitory role (188) depending on the different conditions, it is necessary to precisely decipher their function before being able to consider decoys as potential therapeutic targets. Synthetic peptides mimicking MAML1 without active domains have also been developed. In particular, a synthetic alpha-helical peptide (SAHM1) that blocks the recruitment of MAML1 and Notch-mediated transcription has been developed (189) but needs further testing before application.

New approaches do not target the Notch pathway itself but focus on its signaling targets, for example targeting the NOTCH1-induced IKK kinase complex, which has a crucial role in controlling the NF-kB activation, the CyclinD:CDK4/6 kinase complex or the bromodomaincontaining protein BRD4 (190). A thienodiazepine molecule that inhibits the binding of BRD to the acetylated residues of histone H4 has recently been proposed (191). This drug is associated with the complete remission of diseases such as T-ALL. Since NOTCH1 binding has recently been connected to the loss of H3K27me3 on target promoters and in particular H3K27me3, demethylation inhibitors could be useful for treating NOTCH1-induced T-ALL (or LLC).

The impact of Notch inhibition on tumor angiogenesis has been widely described. Jag1 induces blood vessel maturation downstream of DLL4/ Notch regulating sprouting angiogenesis (192). Since Jag1 and DLL4 ligands have opposite effects on angiogenesis, the effects of targeting Jag1 will therefore differ from targeting DLL4 on the tumor-associated vasculature. Indeed, anti-DLL4 antibodies induce non-productive angiogenesis (193). On the other hand, treatment with GSI affects the interactions of both ligands and receptors (DLL4 / Notch and Jag1 / Notch, for example) and reduces tumor angiogenesis (194). These pleiotropic effects could explain why GSIs decrease tumor angiogenesis, whereas anti-DLL4 treatments induce massive non-productive angiogenesis (193). Moreover, the latter treatments might force dormant tumor cells (DTCs) (195) to re-enter the cell cycle. Contrary to this, anti-Jag1 antibodies may antagonize the consequences of Jag1 overexpression and normalize angiogenesis. Since Notch pathway has a global impact on the immunosuppressive environment of the tumor, the use of GSIs induces a reduction in TAM, MDSC and Treg populations (196). This effect could be due to an inhibition of tumor growth or to a reduced M1 polarization of macrophages. In fact, compared to wild-type macrophages, Notchdeficient macrophages are less efficient at reducing tumor growth of B16 or LLC1 syngeneic grafts (55). Multivalent forms of DLL4 also induce T lymphocyte differentiation and elicit antigen-specific cytotoxicity, thus enhancing anti-tumor immunity (53). Even the inhibition of Notch signaling, with anti-Jag1/2 antibody, enhanced the anti-tumor response, by the accumulation and tolerogenic activity of MDSCs within the tumor (197). From this point of view, Tregs also appear to be involved in the enhanced regulatory phenotype in graft- versus-host disease (58).

1.3 GENERAL AND EPIDEMIOLOGICAL FRAMING OF OROPHARYNGEAL, HYPOPHARYNGEAL AND LARYNGEAL CANCER

1.3.1 OROPHARYNGEAL CANCER

The oropharynx is the central portion of the pharynx bounded cranially by the posterior edge of the hard palate and distally by the valleculae and hyoid bone. Posterior and lateral limits are represented by the muscular pharyngeal wall, while the circumvallate papillae and palatoglossal muscle mark the anterior borders. Oropharynx consists of four subsites (Figure 4): the posterior pharyngeal wall, the soft palate, the tonsillar complex (tonsil, tonsillar fossa, and pillars) and the base of the tongue [198]. Although minor salivary tumors, primary lymphoid tumors, undifferentiated tumors, various sarcomas, and mixed cellularity neoplasms also develop primarily in the oropharynx, the vast majority of primary oropharyngeal tumors are squamous cell carcinomas (SCCs) [198]. In retrospective analyses across all anatomic subsites, approximately 60% of oropharyngeal SCCs have been found to be moderately differentiated, 20% well differentiated, and 20% poorly differentiated [198].

In the United States, approximately 5000 new cases of oropharyngeal cancer are diagnosed annually, of which 85–90% are SCCs [199]. The incidence of oropharygeal SCC is closely correlated with tobacco and alcohol abuse. The last, in particular, appears not only to be an independent risk factor for oropharyngeal SCC but also seems to potentiate the carcinogenic potential of tobacco smoke in the oropharynx. Moreover, alcohol and tobacco carcinogenic effects on the oropharynx appear to function in dose-dependent manners. Although SCC of the oropharynx is diagnosed predominantly in people

over the age of 45 years, Western European and American studies suggest an increasing incidence of the disease in people less than 45 years of age, over the past 20–30 years [200].

Human papilloma virus (HPV) plays an important role in the oncogenesis of oropharyngeal SCC. In particular, patients with HPV seropositivity and/or oral HPV have shown an increased relative risk for oropharyngeal SCC. These neoplasms possess particular features: the risk appears to be higher in younger populations, although different patterns of sexual behaviors may partially account for this trend, tonsil is the most affected oropharyngeal subsite and HPV-associated oropharyngeal cancers may be less aggressive than those not associated with the virus, showing much better survival rates. Although HPV-18 and HPV-16 are associated with genital cancers, the vast majority (84%) of HPV-related head and neck cancers are only associated with HPV-16.

The role of inheritable predispositions in the development of oropharyngeal cancer is still debated. It has been demonstrated that individuals with Fanconi anemia have a 500 – 700-fold increase in the risk of head and neck SCC, the majority of which are related to HPV. A family history positive for head and neck SCC confers a 2 – 4-fold increase in the risk of developing head and neck SCC across all anatomic sites, including the oropharynx. The risk is also increased in people with a positive family history of alcohol and/or tobacco abuse [200].

1.3.2 HYPOPHARYNGEAL CANCER

The hypopharynx is the most inferior part of the pharynx (Figure 4). It extends in continuity with the oropharynx, limited by the the hyoid bone cranially and the cricopharyngeus muscle and the cricoid cartilage caudally. It can be divided into three sub-sites: the pyriform sinuses, the postcricoid region and the posterior pharyngeal wall, including the inferior aspect of the middle constrictor. The hypopharynx sits behind the larynx, limiting anteriorly the retropharyngeal space.

More than 95% of patients presenting malignant hypopharyngeal tumors are proven to be SCC, sharing with oropharyngeal cancer tobacco and alchool abuse as the main risk factors. Cancers of the hypopharynx are generally aggressive in their behavior and demonstrate a natural history characterized by diffuse primary tumor with mucosal and submucosal local spread, early cervical nodal metastasis, and a relatively high rate of distant spread. Most (80%) of all hypopharyngeal carcinomas arise from the piriform sinuses [201], with primary tumors of the posterior pharyngeal wall, postcricoid region and the esophageal inlet accounting for >10%, in most reported series. The incidence of carcinoma is much higher in men than in women, but in the postcricoid region, the reverse is true in the developed world (frequently in association with sideropenic anemia). Aggressive invasion is a common feature, and tumors in the neck may spread along muscle or fascial planes for a variable distance from the visible primary mucosal lesion. Bone and cartilage usually act as a barrier to spread, and these structures generally are spared during the initial tumor growth and when invasion is present signifies a late event of the disease process (202).



Figure 4. Pharyngeal structure and subsites (ICCR - International Collaboration on Cancer Reporting)

1.3.3 LARYNGEAL CANCER

The larynx is divided into three subsites partially based on embryologic development (Figure 5). The supraglottis extends from the tip of the epiglottis to an artificial horizontal plane extending bilaterally across the apex of the laryngeal ventricles. It includes five separate subsites, the epiglottis, false vocal folds, ventricles, arytenoids, and aryepiglottic folds. The glottis includes the true vocal folds and anterior and posterior commissures. The subglottis extends below the true vocal folds to the lower margin of the cricoid cartilage.

SCCs represent up to 98% of laryngeal cancers. It occurs more commonly in men than in women (5.8 cases per 100,000 vs 1.2 per 100,000, respectively) (203) associated with racial disparities: African Americans present it at a younger age, having a higher incidence and mortality compared with Caucasians (204,205,206). Approximately 60% of patients present with advanced (stage III or IV) disease at diagnosis

(207). Several risk factors have been implicated in the pathogenesis of laryngeal cancer. The most significant of them are tobacco and alcohol consumption. Tobacco use has been shown to have a linear association with the development of laryngeal cancer, with a risk for smokers that is 10 to 15 times higher than the risk for non-smokers, and

the heaviest smokers have as much as a 30 times greater risk (208,209). Research has also demonstrated a linear relationship between the amount of alcohol consumed and the risk of laryngeal cancer (210). Moreover, alcohol and tobacco exhibit a multiplicative effect on the risk of laryngeal cancer (211). Exposure to several other environmental factors is thought to potentially increase the risk of laryngeal SCC, such as asbestos, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, and textile dust (212,213). In addition, the role that both gastroesophageal and laryngopharyngeal reflux play in the disease process is still controversial and under investigation (214,215). Although HPV is a proven major driver of oropharyngeal cancers, it was initially thought that HPV did not play a role in laryngeal cancer. However, new research is emerging that demonstrates the presence of HPV and/or the surrogate marker p16 in a minority of laryngeal tumors, although the biologic and prognostic relevance of this finding is as of yet unclear. It is estimated that the prevalence of HPV ranges from 20% to 30% in laryngeal cancer; however, this percentage varies widely between studies, underlining that more work is needed to determine the clinical relevance of HPV/p16-positive status in laryngeal cancer (216,217,218).



Figure 5. Laryngeal structure and subsites (ICCR - International Collaboration on Cancer Reporting)
1.4 OBJECTIVE OF THE STUDY

To date, the clinical significance of the expression of Notch pathway components has only barely been studied using small HNSCC patient cohorts, and raising contradictory results (219,220). Given the strong evidence pointing to a critical role for Notch signaling in HNSCC pathogenesis, efforts aimed at elucidating clinically relevant alterations of this pathway are fundamental to identify novel biomarkers as well as the key components to successfully develop novel molecular targeted therapies.

The aim of this study was to investigate the expression status of two main members of the pathway, NOTCH1 and HES1, together with the NOTCH1 targets p21 (WAF1/Cip1/CDKN1A) and Cyclin D1 using a large cohort of surgically treated HPV-negative HNSCC patients, and to ascertain the prognostic role of Notch pathway activation in this cancer type.

Our specific objectives were:

- 1. To evaluate the protein expression of NOTCH1,HES1, and two Notch targets p21 (WAF1/Cip1/CDKN1A) and Cyclin D1 in a large series of HPV-negative HNSCC compared to normal tissue counterparts.
- 2. To analyze the correlations between NOTCH1 and HES1 expression and the targets p21 and Cyclin D1.
- 3. To determine the prognostic relevance of NOTCH1 and HES1 expression individually or in combination, and also in relation to the downstream targets p21 and Cyclin D1.

II. MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 PATIENTS AND TISSUE SPECIMENS

Surgical tissue specimens from 382 patients who were diagnosed of HNSCC at the Hospital Universitario Central de Asturias between 1991 and 2010 were retrospectively collected, in accordance to approved institutional review board guidelines. All experimental protocols were approved by the Institutional Ethics Committee of the Hospital Universitario Central de Asturias and by the Regional CEIm from Principado de Asturias (date of approval May 14th, 2019; approval number: 141/19, for the project PI19/00560). Informed consent was obtained from all patients. All patients were surgically treated for a single primary tumor and received no treatment prior to surgery. No patient had distant metastasis at the time of diagnosis. Clinical, demographic and follow-up data were collected from the medical records. The tumors were staged according to the TNM system of the International Union Against Cancer (7th Edition).

Tissue sections were obtained from archival, formalin-fixed paraffinembedded (FFPE) blocks provided by the Principado de Asturias BioBank (PT17/0015/0023), included into the Spanish National Biobanks Network. The histological diagnosis was confirmed by an experienced pathologist. Three 1-mm cylinders were taken from each FFPE tumor block to construct tissue microarray (TMA) blocks (221), containing a total of 249 oropharyngeal, 65 hypopharyngeal and 68 laryngeal SCC. In addition, each TMA included three cores of normal epithelium (pharyngeal and laryngeal mucosa obtained from non-oncologic patients).

Only 10 (3%) HPV-positive tumors (8 oropharyngeal, 1 laryngeal and 1 hypopharyngeal) were detected using p16-immunohistochemistry, high-risk HPV DNA detection by *in situ* hybridization and genotyping by GP5+/6+-PCR, as previously reported (221,222). To have a homogeneous cohort in terms of HPV, those cases were excluded from the subsequent analyses.

2.2 IMMUNOHISTOCHEMISTRY

The TMAs were cut into 3-µm sections and dried on Flex IHC microscope slides (Dako). The sections were deparaffinized with standard xylene and hydrated through graded alcohols into water. Antigen retrieval was performed using Envision Flex Target Retrieval solution, high pH (Dako). Staining was done at room temperature on an automatic staining workstation (Dako Autostainer Plus) using the following monoclonal antibodies for 30 min:

- Anti-NOTCH1 (clone D1E11, Cell Signaling) at 1:400 dilution.

- Anti-HES1 (clone D6P2U, Cell Signaling) at 1:200 dilution.

- Anti-Cyclin D1 (clone DCS-6,Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc. sc-20044) at 1:100 dilution.

- Anti-p21 monoclonal antibody (clone 4D10; Leica Biosystems NCL- L-WAF-1) at 1:10 dilution.

Immunodetection was carried out using the Dako EnVision Flex + Visualization System (Dako) and diaminobenzidine as chromogen. Counterstaining with hematoxylin was the final step.

Immunohistochemistry staining was evaluated by two independent observers, blinded to clinical data. For NOTCH1 and HES1 expression, a semiquantitative scoring system based on staining intensity and the percentage of stained tumor cells was applied. NOTCH1 and HES1 immunostaining was respectively scored from 0 to 2 if 0% to 10%, 11% to 50%, and > 50% of tumor cells showed either membranous NOTCH1 staining or nuclear HES1 staining. The staining intensity was scored from 0 to 2 scale (0 = negative, 1 = weak, 2 = strong). The raw data were then converted to a Immunoreactive Score (IRS) by multiplying the quantity and staining intensity scores. Theoretically, the scores could range from 0 to 4. For statistical purposes, these scores were dichotomized as negative expression (score 0) versus positive expression (scores 1–4). Since the NOTCH1 antibody recognizes both the full-length and the intracellular domain NICD, according to NOTCH1 function, staining into the nucleus was also separately evaluated as a surrogate of NOTCH1 activation. Nuclear NOTCH1 staining was scored in a binary fashion, as positive versus negative depending on the presence or absence of stained tumor cells, respectively.

For p21 and Cyclin D1 proteins, nuclear staining was evaluated and dichotomized as negative expression (0–10% stained cells) versus positive expression (> 10% stained tumor cells). A high level of interobserver concordance (> 90%) was achieved.

2.3 IN SILICO ANALYSIS OF NOTCH1 AND HES1 mRNA EXPRESSION USING THE CANCER GENOME ATLAS (TCGA) HNSCC DATABASE

mRNA expression analysis was performed using transcriptomic data from a TCGA cohort of 530 HNSCC patients (223). mRNA levels of NOTCH1 and HES1 were compared between primary tumors (n = 520) and normal tissue samples (n = 44) using the UALCAN web tools (http:// ualcan.path.uab.edu/) (224). Correlations with clinicopathological parameters and patient survival were assessed in a subset of 445 HNSCC patients with available data using the platform cBioPortal (http://cbioportal.org/) (225).

2.4 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Chi-squared and Fisher's exact tests were used for comparison between categorical variables. For time-to-event analysis, Kaplan-Meier curves were plotted. Differences between survival times were analyzed by the log-rank method. Cox proportional hazards models were utilized for univariate and multivariate analysis. The hazard ratios (HR) with 95% confidence interval (CI) and P values were reported. All tests were two-sided. P values of ≤ 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

III. RESULTS

3.1 PATIENTS CHARACTERISTICS

The main clinical and pathological features are summarized in Table 1. Only 16 patients were women, and the mean age was 59 years (range 30 to 86 years). 360 patients were habitual tobacco smokers, 198 moderate (1–50 pack-year) and 162 heavy (> 50 pack-year), and 341 were alcohol drinkers. Twenty tumors were stage I, 24 stage II, 64 stage III, and 264 stage IV. The series included 147 well, 148 moderately and 76 poorly differentiated tumors. 230 (62%) of 372 patients received postoperative radiotherapy. The mean and median follow-up times were 34.66 and 21.5 months, respectively, for the whole series. Tumor recurrence was found in 224 (60.2%) cases. The mean and median follow-up times were respectively 71 and 67 months for the patients without recurrence, and 18 and 13.5 months for the patients died of tumor. The five-year disease-specific (DSS) and overall survival (OS) rates were 39% and 29.7%, respectively.

 Table 1. Clinicopathological characteristics of the 372 HNSCC patients

 selected for study

Characteristic	Number of cases (%)
Gender - Male - Female	356 (95.7%) 16 (4.3%)
Localization - Larynx - Oropharynx - Hypopharynx	67 (18%) 241 (64.8%) 64 (17.2%)
Tumor classification - T1 - T2 - T3 - T4	38 (10.2%) 77 (20.7%) 125 (33.6%) 132 (35.5%)
Nodal classification - N0 - N1 - N2 - N3	103 (27.7%) 46 (12.4%) 183 (49.2%) 40 (10.8%)
Disease Stage - I - II - III - IV	20 (5.4%) 24 (6.5%) 64 (17.2%) 264 (71%)
Histological grade - G1 - G2 - G3 - Unknown	147 (39.5%) 148 (39.8%) 76 (20.4%) 1 (0.3%)
Postoperative Radiotherapy - No - Yes	142 (38.2%) 230 (61.8%)
Recurrence - No - Local - Regional - Distant metastasis (DM) - Locoregional (LR) - LR+DM	148 (39.8%) 57 (15.3%) 30 (8.1%) 67 (18%) 35 (9.4%) 35 (9.4%)
Follow-up - Alive without disease - Dead by the tumor - Dead by other causes - Lost to follow-up	88 (23.7%) 202 (54.3%) 63 (16.9%) 19 (5.1%)

3.2 NOTCH1 AND HES1 EXPRESSION IN NORMAL EPITHELIA AND HNSCC SPECIMENS

In normal laryngeal and pharyngeal epithelium, NOTCH1 showed a weak cytoplasmic and nuclear staining in basal and suprabasal cell layers, with absence of expression in the most superficial layers (Figure 6A). HES1 expression was also detected in normal epithelium, with a nuclear staining pattern in suprabasal cell layers (Figure 7A).

Membranous NOTCH1 expression was successfully evaluated in 324 out of 372 tumor samples. Only cases with adequate tumor tissue integrity and/or representability were considered, and the staining was scored. Thus, 127 tumors (39%) showed negative expression (IRS = 0), 68 (21%) low expression (IRS = 1), 82 (25%) moderate expression (IRS = 2), and 47 (15%) strong expression (IRS = 4). Membranous NOTCH1 expression was also concomitantly accompanied by cytoplasmic staining in some cases. Representative examples of NOTCH1 staining are shown in Figure 6B-E. Nuclear NOTCH1 expression was positive in 91 (28%) of the 324 evaluable tumor samples (Figure 6F).

There was a significant positive correlation between nuclear and membranous NOTCH1 expression (Spearman's Rho = 0.502, P < 0.001). All the cases with positive nuclear staining showed some degree of membranous staining.



Figure 6. Immunohistochemical analysis of NOTCH1 expression in HNSCC tissue specimens. Representative images of NOTCH1 expression in normal epithelium (A), a tumor showing negative NOTCH1 expression (B), examples of tumors with low (C), moderate (D), or strong membranous NOTCH1 expression (E), and a tumor with nuclear NOTCH1 expression (F). Scale bars, 100 µm

Immunohistochemical analysis of HES1 expression in HNSCC samples showed a nuclear pattern, with negative expression (IRS = 0) in 110 tumors (33%), low expression (IRS = 1) in 81 (24%), moderate expression (IRS = 2) in 86 (26%), high expression (IRS = 4) in 57 (17%), and 38 non-evaluable cases (Figure 7B-C).



Figure 7. Immunohistochemical analysis of HES1 expression in HNSCC tissue specimens. Representative images of HES1 expression in normal epithelium (A), a tumor showing negative HES1 expression (B), and a tumor with nuclear HES1 expression (C). Scale bars, 100 µm

We found that membranous and nuclear NOTCH1 expression were both significantly correlated with nuclear HES1 expression (Spearman's Rho = 0.259, P < 0.001, and Spearman's Rho = 0.241, P < 0.001, respectively; Table 2).

Table 2. Correlations between the protein expression of NOTCH1 andthe targets HE\$1, p21 and Cyclin D1

	HES1 expression		p21 expression			Cyclin D1 expression			
NOTCH1 expression	Negative	Positive	P †	Negative	Positiv e	P †	Negative	Positiv e	Pt
Membranou s: - Negative	58 (47.5%)	64 (52.5%)	<0.00 1	55 (45%)	67 (55%)	0.030	41 (32%)	86 (68%)	0.21
- Positive	44 (22.6%)	150 (77.4%)		59 (32.5%)	122 (67.5%)		50 (26%)	144 (74%)	
Nuclear: - Negative	89 (39%)	137 (61%)	<0.00 1	90 (41%)	128 (59%)	0.036	72 (31%)	159 (69%)	0.075
- Positive	13 (14%)	77 (86%)		24 (28%)	61 (72%)		19 (21%)	71 (79%)	
Total cases	102	214		114	189		91	230	

† Fisher's exact test.

In addition, the expression of two additional NOTCH1 targets that are key cell cycle regulators, Cyclin D1 and p21, was evaluated by immunohistochemistry and correlated with NOTCH1 expression. Cyclin D1 expression was successfully evaluated in 360 HNSCC samples, being positive in 258 (72%) tumors. Positive p21 expression was detected in 204 (63%) out of 324 evaluable tumor samples (Figure 8). Membranous and nuclear NOTCH1 expression were both significantly correlated with p21 expression, but not with Cyclin D1 expression (Table 2).



Figure 8. Immunohistochemical analysis of p21 and Cyclin D1 expression in HNSCC specimens. Representative examples of tumors showing negative (A) and positive nuclear p21 staining (B), and negative (C) and positive Cyclin D1 staining (D). Scale bar 100 µm.

On the other hand, in silico data set analysis of the TCGA HNSCC cohort (n = 520) showed that NOTCH1 mRNA levels significantly increased in primary tumors compared to normal tissue samples (P = 0.01) (Figure 9A), whereas HES1 mRNA levels were similar in tumors and the corresponding normal counterparts (P = 0.94) (Figure 9B). As observed at protein level, NOTCH1 and HES1 mRNA levels were positively correlated in the TCGA cohort (Spearman's Rho = 0.182, P < 0.001)



Figure 9. In silico analysis of NOTCH1 and HES1 mRNA expression in the TCGA cohort of 530 HNSCC patients. mRNA levels of NOTCH1 (A) and HES1 (B) were compared in normal and tumor samples using UALCAN online resources (http://ualcan.path.uab.edu/). NOTCH1 (C) and HES1 (D) mRNA levels (RSEM RNAseqV2, log10 transformed) were analyzed in relation to the disease stage and plotted using GraphPad, with *P* values by unpaired t-test.

3.3 CORRELATIONS OF NOTCH1 AND HES1 EXPRESSION WITH CLINICOPATHOLOGICAL PARAMETERS

The expression of both nuclear and membranous NOTCH1 was significantly associated with early stages (I-II) (P = 0.022 and P = 0.007, respectively; Table 3). Nuclear HES1 expression was associated with early pT classification, and with a hypopharyngeal primary site (P = 0.042 and P = 0.001, respectively; Table 3). No other significant correlations of NOTCH1 and HES1 expression with clinicopathological parameters were observed (Table 3).

Table 3. Associations of NOTCH1 and HES1 expression withclinicopathological features.

Character istic	No. Cases for NOTCH	Membrano us NOTCH1 Expression	Ρ	Nuclear NOTCH1 Expressi on (%)	Ρ	No. Case s for HES	Nuclear HES1 Expressi on (%)	Ρ
Location								
Oropharynx	216	124 (57)	0.175	63 (29)	0.575	229	143 (62)	0.001
Hypopharynx	54	35 (65)	#	12 (22)	#	52	46 (88)	#
Larynx	54	38 (70)		16 (30)		53	35 (66)	
pT Classification								
ттттт Т1-Т2	95	66 (70)	0.098	32 (34)	0.183	97	77 (75)	0.042
Т3	113	67 (59)	#	33 (29)	#	114	81 (68)	#
Τ4	116	64 (55)		26 (22)		123	74 (59)	
pN Classification			0 000		0.407			0.404
NO	87	61 (68)	0.202	30 (34)	0.127	85	52 (61)	0.184
N1-3	237	143 (59)	I	61 (26)	I	249	172 (69)	I
Stage								
1-11	34	27 (79)	0.022	17 (50)	0.007	31	25 (81)	0.205
111	55	37 (67)	#	17 (31)	#	56	35 (62)	#
IV	235	133 (57)		57 (24)		247	164 (66)	
Degree of								
differentiation	129	70 (54)	0.128	38 (25)	0.882	129	87 (67)	0.780
Well	130	83 (64)	#	36 (28)	#	135	88 (65)	#
Moderately	65	44 (68)		17 (26)		70	49 (70)	
Recurrence			0.000		0.004			
Νο	121	87 (72)	0.002	39 (32)	0.204	124	83 (67)	1†
Yes	203	110 (54)	I	52 (26)	I	210	141 (67)	
Total cases	324	197 (61)		91 (28)		334	224 (67)	

Chi-squared and † Fisher's exact tests.

Similarly, analysis of the TCGA HNSCC dataset (N = 520) further confirmed that NOTCH1 mRNA levels were also significantly higher in early disease stages I-II (unpaired t test, P = 0.03) (Figure 9C), while HES1 mRNA levels did not show a significant association with stage (unpaired t test, P = 0.06) (Figure 9D).

3.4 RELATIONSHIP OF NOTCH1 AND HES1 EXPRESSION WITH TUMOR RECURRENCE AND PATIENT SURVIVAL

A significant inverse correlation was found between membranous NOTCH1 expression and tumor recurrence (P = 0.002; Table 3). Similarly, nuclear NOTCH1 expression was also more frequent in non-recurrent tumors, although the differences were not significant (P = 0.204; Table 3). No correlation between HES1 expression and tumor recurrence was observed (P = 1; Table 3).

Patients harboring either membranous or nuclear NOTCH1-positive tumors concordantly showed significantly improved disease-specific survival (DSS) (P < 0.001 and P = 0.004, respectively) and overall survival (OS) (P < 0.001 and P = 0.005, respectively) (Figure 10A-D). Notably, significant differences in survival rates were also observed among the different levels of membranous NOTCH1 expression in the tumors, with higher IRS scores showing better survival rates (Figure 11).



Figure 10 Kaplan-Meier disease specific (DSS) and overall survival (OS) curves categorized according to the expression of membranous NOTCH1 (A, B) and nuclear NOTCH1 (C, D). *P* values were estimated using the Log-rank test.



Figure 11. Kaplan-Meier disease specific (DSS) and overall survival (OS) curves, categorized according to the IRS scores (1 to 4) for membranous NOTCH1 expression. *P* values were estimated using the Log-rank test.

Moreover, membranous NOTCH1 expression was associated with better DSS and OS irrespective of the tumor location. Differences were not statistically significant for the laryngeal subgroup of patients, probably due to an insufficient number of cases (Table 4).

 Table 4. Five-year disease-specific survival (DSS) and overall survival (OS) according to

 membranous NOTCH1 expression.

Localization	NOTCH1 positive	NOTCH1 negative	Hazard ratio (95% CI)	Р
Oropharynx (n=256)				
- DSS	59%	33%	0.536 (0.374-0.766)	0.001
- OS	54%	32%	0.631 (0.461-0.863)	0.003
Hypopharynx (n=54)				
- DSS	30%	0%	0.446 (0.228-0.876)	0.019
- OS	26%	0%	0.424 (0.224-0.803)	0.008
Larynx (n=54)				
- DSS	63%	35%	0.527 (0.227-1.223)	0.129
- OS	53%	32%	0.612 (0.282-1.332)	0.216

DSS: Disease-specific survival; OS: Overall survival; 95% CI: 95% Confidence Interval

By contrast, HES1 expression did not correlate with DSS nor OS (P = 0.63 and P = 0.67, respectively) (Figure 12A-B). p21-positive cases also showed better DSS although the differences did not reach statistical significance (P = 0.058) (Figure 12C-D), whereas Cyclin D1 expression was not associated with survival (P = 0.5 and P = 0.62 for DSS and OS, respectively) (Figure 12E-F). Correlations between NOTCH1 and HES1 mRNA levels and the patients' survival were also further assessed using the TCGA HNSCC data. Consistent with our IHC protein data, high NOTCH1 mRNA levels were found to associate with a better survival almost reaching significance (P = 0.062) (Figure 13A), while HES1 mRNA levels showed no impact on patients' survival (P = 0.56) (Figure 13B).



Figure 12. Kaplan-Meier disease specific (DSS) and overall survival (OS) curves, categorized according to HES1 (A, B), p21 (C, D), and Cyclin D1 (E, F) expression. *P* values were estimated using the Log-rank test.



Figure 13. Overall survival curves of 519 HNSCC patients from the TCGA cohort categorized according to NOTCH1 (A) and HES1 (B) mRNA levels (RSEM RNAseqV2) dichotomized as high mRNA levels (above the median) versus low mRNA levels (below the median). *P* values were estimated using the Log-rank test.

In an attempt to further investigate the impact of Notch signaling activation on patient prognosis, the effect of combined expression of membranous NOTCH1 and HES1 on survival was explored. We observed that double-positive cases (NOTCH1+/HES1+) clearly exhibited a significantly improved DSS (P = 0.002) and OS (P = 0.03), with single positive cases (NOTCH1+/HES1-, NOTCH1-/HES1+) and double-negative cases (NOTCH1-/HES1-) having similar survival rates (Figure 14A-B).

Furthermore, when examining the combined effect of membranous NOTCH1, HES1 and p21 expression, we found that only the triple positive cases (NOTCH1+/HES1+/p21+) were significantly associated with better DSS (P < 0.001) and OS (P = 0.004) (Figure 14C-D). These findings reinforce that Notch pathway activation correlates with a better prognosis in HNSCC patients.



Figure 14. Kaplan-Meier disease specific (DSS) and overall survival (OS) curves according to the combined expression of NOTCH1 and HES1 proteins (A, B), and the combined expression of NOTCH1, HES1 and p21 proteins (C, D). *P* values were estimated using the Log-rank test.

Multivariate Cox analysis, including tumor localization, T classification, N classification, degree of differentiation, membranous NOTCH1 expression, and nuclear NOTCH1 expression showed that the parameters independently associated with a worse DSS were T4 classification, N+ classification and poorly differentiation (Table 5), whereas membranous NOTCH1 expression was an independent predictor of better DSS (HR = 0.554; 95% IC 0.412–0.745; P < 0.001; Table 5). Similarly, T4 and N+ classifications, and a pharyngeal location of the tumor were independently associated with a worse OS, and membranous NOTCH1 expression with a better OS (HR = 0.640; 95% CI 0.491–0.835; P = 0.001; Table 5).

Table 5. Multivariate Cox analysis for disease-specific survival and

Demonstern	Disease-specific	survival	Overall survival		
Parameter	HR (95% CI)	Р	HR (95% CI)	P	
Localization					
- Larynx	1		1		
- Oropharynx	1.467	0.102	1.603	0.022	
- Hypopharynx	(0.927-2.322)	0.067	(1.069-2.404)	0.022	
pT classification			. ==-		
- T1-2	1		1		
- T3	1.203	0.362	1.073	0.685	
- T4	(0.809-1.789)	0.001	(0.765-1.504)	0.002	
pN classification					
- N0	1		1		
- N+	2.310	<0.001	1.759	0.001	
Degree of					
differentiation	1		1		
- Well	0.99	0.952	1.053	0.729	
- Moderately	(0.708-1.384)	0.043	(0.785-1.414)	0.085	
Membranous					
NOTCH1	1		1		
- Negative	0.554	<0.001	0.640	0.001	
Nuclear NOTCH1					
- Negative	1		1		
- Positive	1.050	0.815	1.009	0.960	

overall survival

HR: Hazard Ratio; 95% CI: 95% Confidence Interval

IV. DISCUSSION

There are evidences of both oncogenic and tumor suppressor roles for Notch signaling in different cancers. Notch activity has been involved in tumor progression by activating transcription factors promoting cell survival, motility and angiogenesis (106,226). Moreover, activation of the Notch pathway regulates the expression of target genes, such as HES1, which has been implicated in stemness, metastasis and multi-drug resistance (227). Several other Notch targets are well- known for their relevant roles in tumorigenesis, such as Cyclin D1, c-MYC, and NF-KB (226). Nevertheless, besides this pro-tumorigenic activity of Notch signaling, increasing evidence has also pointed out to a tumor suppressive role for this pathway. Thus, deletions and inactivating mutations in various Notch family members are frequently and commonly detected in a variety of tumor types (228). Specifically, lossof-function mutations in NOTCH1 have been reported in HNSCC, cutaneous and lung squamous cell carcinomas, suggesting that NOTCH1 may act as a tumor suppressor of squamous cell carcinogenesis (135,137,229,230). Moreover, a recent report has demonstrated that recurrent but infrequent driver mutations found in HNSCC converge onto the Notch signaling pathway, resulting in inactivation of NOTCH signaling in 67% of patients, thus emerging as one of the most commonly dysregulated pathways in HNSCC (231).

Our results also evidence this conflicting role of Notch in HNSCC carcinogenesis. We have found higher levels of NOTCH1 protein expression in tumors than in the normal epithelium, and these data were confirmed at the NOTCH1 mRNA expression level in the TCGA database analysis, suggesting an oncogenic role for NOTCH1. Contrary to this, our results also show a lower NOTCH1 expression in advanced tumor stages, suggesting that NOTCH1 expression/activity decreases along disease progression, therefore suggesting a tumor suppressor role for this protein. Hence, increased expression of NOTCH1 in early stages of the disease may represent an attempt to impair malignant progression, as suggested in other solid tumors (228).

In HNSCC, the expression of Notch pathway components has only been examined in small patient cohorts (mostly in Asian populations) with differing results (220,232). Some studies implicated NOTCH1 as prooncogenic, and described the association of NOTCH1 expression with poor prognosis (233,234), lymph node metastasis (235), poor differentiation and resistance to chemotherapy (236). In contrast, other studies correlated high NOTCH1 expression with improved survival in oropharyngeal squamous cell carcinoma patients (237) and HNSCC patients (238). Our results show that the expression of NOTCH1 is independently associated with better disease control and survival rates. In addition, NOTCH1 mRNA expression analyses in the TCGA database also shows a tendency for a better survival in patients with elevated NOTCH1 mRNA levels. Interestingly, most of the reports that correlate NOTCH1 expression with poor prognosis are focused on subsets of Asian patients, whereas the association of NOTCH1 expression with better prognosis has been reported in studies that included Caucasian patients (220,237,238). In the same way, the studies that found inactivating mutations of NOTCH1 included mostly Caucasian patients (229,239), whereas studies including Asian patients have shown that more than half of the NOTCH1 mutations are activating ones (240,241). These findings suggest that NOTCH1 promotes distinct tumorigenic mechanisms in patients from different ethnical populations.

HES1 is one of the few known gene targets indicating Notch pathway activation (242). As expected, we have found a close correlation between NOTCH1 and HES1 expression. However, HES1 expression in tumor samples was slightly more frequent than NOTCH1 expression. Interestingly, although HES1 expression alone was not related with the prognosis of HNSCC patients, only the cases that were NOTCH1+/HES1+ have a better survival. As these cases probably represent the cases with true Notch pathway activation, this reinforces that the activation of Notch pathway is in fact associated with a better prognosis.

We have also found that HES1 expression is present in normal epithelium, and the analysis of the TCGA shows no statistically significant difference in HES1 expression between HNSCC and control tissues, suggesting that Notch pathway is activated in normal epithelium. This activation of Notch pathway in normal epithelium is well-known in the epidermis and associated with differentiation, supporting the tumor suppressor role of this pathway in the squamous epithelia (243). Few other studies have analyzed the expression of HES1 in HNSCC. A comprehensive study of Notch signaling pathway status reported overexpression of HES1 and/or HEY1 in 30% of HNSCC samples, which was correlated with NOTCH1 overexpression, and significantly lower HES1/HEY1 expression in tumors with inactivating NOTCH1 mutations (244). This study proposes a bimodal pattern of Notch pathway alterations in HNSCC, with a subset of tumors harboring inactivating NOTCH1 receptor mutations while a larger subset exhibits other NOTCH1 pathway alterations, such as increased HES1 and/or HEY1 expression driving downstream pathway activation. However, this study did not address the prognostic significance of Notch pathway activation. Another study also found HES1 overexpression in oral squamous cell carcinomas but was not correlated with the expression of NOTCH intracellular domain (NICD) (245). In that study, HES1 expression was associated with a poorer prognosis, but only when associated with c-MYC-positive expression (245). Taking together these studies and our results suggest that Notch pathway is activated in normal epithelium and remain activated in a subset of tumors, depending the clinical significance on the genetic background of the individual tumors.

In this way, one of the mechanisms by which Notch signaling may act in an anti-tumorigenic manner include the induction of p21, which promotes cell cycle arrest (228,246). In agreement with this hypothesis, we found a positive correlation between NOTCH1 and p21 expression in our HNSCC cohort, as described in other tumor types (150,247). Given the anti-proliferative function of p21 (246), this finding could provide a plausible explanation for the better prognosis observed in NOTCH1positive patients. In fact, a better survival was observed in the subset of patients with simultaneous NOTCH1+/HES1+/p21+ expression.

In contrast, NOTCH1 expression was not correlated in our series with Cyclin D1 expression, which favors cell cycle progression. NOTCH1 signaling has been associated with either increased (248,249) or reduced (250) Cyclin D1 in different tumor types, suggesting that the regulation of Cyclin D1 expression by Notch signaling may depend on specific cell/tissue contexts.

This study represents the most comprehensive analysis and the largest HNSCC cohort reported to date directed at establishing the clinical and prognostic relevance of Notch signaling activation in HNSCC, thereby bringing together valuable data to improve patient stratification and guide treatment based on the expression of various NOTCH1 signaling components. Patients carrying high expression of NOTCH1 showed a reduced relapse risk and significantly improved prognosis. In particular, the subset of patients harboring NOTCH1+/ HES1+/p21+ tumors exhibited the highest survival rates. Inhibitors of Notch signaling are already in clinical testing in other malignancies such as breast, ovarian, pancreatic and small-cell lung cancers (69,251). However, according to our findings, Notch inhibition seems less promising in HNSCC, since patients with high NOTCH1 expression clearly and consistently demonstrated a better survival in our study. These findings should therefore be highly relevant for clinical evaluation of NOTCH targeting therapies in HNSCC patients.

V. CONCLUSIONS

- 1. NOTCH1 protein expression (both membranous and nuclear) and the expression of its target nuclear HES1 are both frequently detected in over 60% HNSCC tissue specimens.
- 2. The expression of nuclear NOTCH1 and nuclear HES1 is detected in basal and suprabasal layers of normal epithelium.
- 3. Membranous and nuclear NOTCH1 expression is consistently and significantly correlated with nuclear HES1 and p21 expression, but not with Cyclin D1 expression.
- 4. Membranous and nuclear NOTCH1 expression significantly correlated with early disease stages (I-II), lower tumor recurrences, and better disease-specific (DSS) and overall survival (OS) rates.
- 5. The subset of patients harboring triple-positive tumors (NOTCH1+/ HES1+/p21+) exhibited the highest survival rates, further suggesting that the activation of Notch signaling pathway is associated to a favorable prognosis in HNSCC.
- 6. Membranous NOTCH1 expression emerges as a robust independent predictor of better disease-specific and overall survival in multivariate analysis.

CONCLUSIONES

1. La expresión de la proteína NOTCH1 (tanto membranosa como nuclear) y la expresión de su objetivo nuclear HES1 se detectan con frecuencia en más del 60% de las muestras de tejido HNSCC.

2. La expresión de NOTCH1 nuclear y HES1 nuclear se detecta en las capas basales y suprabasales del epitelio normal.

3. La expresión de NOTCH1 membranosa y nuclear está consistentemente y significativamente correlacionada con la expresión de HES1 nuclear y p21, pero no con la expresión de Ciclina D1.

4. La expresión de NOTCH1 membranosa y nuclear se correlacionó significativamente con los estadios tempranos de la enfermedad (I-II), recurrencias tumorales menos frecuentes y mejores tasas de supervivencia cáncer-específica (DSS) y general (OS).

5. El subgrupo de pacientes con tumores triple positivos (NOTCH1+/ HES1+/ p21+) exhibió las tasas de supervivencia más altas, lo que sugiere ulteriormente que la activación de la vía de señalización de Notch se asocia con un pronóstico favorable en HNSCC.

6. La expresión membranosa de NOTCH1 emerge como un sólido predictor independiente de una mejor supervivencia general y específica de la enfermedad en el análisis multivariante.

VI. BIBLIOGRAPHY

- 1. Gama-Norton L, Ferrando E, Ruiz-Herguido C, et al. NOTCH signal strength controls cell fate in the haemogenic endothelium. Nat Commun. 2015; 6: 8510.
- Nandagopal N, Santat LA, LeBon L, Sprinzak D, Bronner ME, Elowitz MB. Dynamic Ligand Discrimination in the NOTCH Signaling Pathway. Cell. 2018 Feb 8;172(4):869-880.
- 3. Artavanis-Tsakonas S, Rand MD, Lake RJ. NOTCH signaling: Cell fate control and signal integration in development. Science. 1999; 284: 770–776.
- 4. Schweisguth F. NOTCH signaling activity. Curr. Biol. 2004; 14: R129–R138.
- 5. Kurooka H, Kuroda K, Honjo T. Roles of the ankyrin repeats and C-terminal region of the mouse NOTCH1 intracellular region. Nucleic Acids Res. 1998; 26: 5448–5455.
- Fehon RG, Kooh PJ, Rebay I, Regan CL, Xu T, Muskavitch MA, Artavanis-Tsakonas S. Molecular interactions between the protein products of the neurogenic loci NOTCH and Delta, two EGF-homologous genes in Drosophila. Cell. 1990; 61: 523–534.
- Rebay I, Fleming RJ, Fehon RG, Cherbas L, Cherbas P, Artavanis-Tsakonas S. Specific EGF repeats of NOTCH mediate interactions with Delta and Serrate: Implications for NOTCH as a multifunctional receptor. Cell. 1991; 67: 687–699.
- 8. Lawrence N, Klein T, Brennan K, Martinez Arias A. Structural requirements for NOTCH signalling with delta and serrate during the development and patterning of the wing disc of Drosophila. Development. 2000; 127: 3185–3195.
- Lieber T, Kidd S, Alcamo E, Corbin V, Young MW. Antineurogenic phenotypes induced by truncated NOTCH proteins indicate a role in signal transduction and may point to a novel function for NOTCH in nuclei. Genes Dev. 1993; 7: 1949–1965.
- 10.Brennan K, Tateson R, Lewis K, Arias AM. A functional analysis of NOTCH mutations in Drosophila. Genetics. 1997; 147: 177–188.
- 11.Sanchez-Irizarry C, Carpenter AC, Weng AP, Pear WS, Aster JC, Blacklow SC. NOTCH subunit heterodimerization and prevention of ligand-independent proteolytic activation depend, respectively, on a novel domain and the LNR repeats. Mol. Cell. Biol. 2004; 24: 9265–9273.
- 12.Schroeter EH, Kisslinger JA, Kopan R. NOTCH-1 signalling requires ligandinduced proteolytic release of intracellular domain. Nature. 1998; 393: 382–386.
- 13.Struhl G, Adachi A. Nuclear access and action of NOTCH in vivo. Cell. 1998; 93: 649–660.

- Lecourtois M, Schweisguth F. Indirect evidence for Delta-dependent intracellular processing of NOTCH in Drosophila embryos. Curr. Biol. 1998; 8: 771– 774.
- 15.Kopan R, Ilagan MX. The canonical NOTCH signaling pathway: unfolding the activation mechanism. Cell. 2009; 137: 216–233.
- 16.Shah S, Lee SF, Tabuchi K, Hao YH, Yu C, LaPlant Q, Ball H, Dann CE 3rd, Sudhof T, Yu G. Nicastrin functions as a gamma-secretase-substrate receptor. Cell. 2005; 122: 435–447.
- 17.Kovall RA, Gebelein B, Sprinzak D, Kopan R. The canonical NOTCH signaling pathway: structural and biochemical insights into shape, sugar, and force. Dev. Cell. 2017; 41: 228–241.
- 18.Palomero T, Lim WK, Odom DT, Sulis ML, Real PJ, Margolin A, Barnes KC, O'Neil J, Neuberg D, Weng AP, et al. NOTCH1 directly regulates c-MYC and activates a feed-forward-loop transcriptional network promoting leukemic cell growth. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2006; 103:18261–18266.
- 19.Lewis HD, Leveridge M, Strack PR, Haldon CD, O'Neil J, Kim H, Madin A, Hannam JC, Look AT, Kohl N, et al. Apoptosis in T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia cells after cell cycle arrest induced by pharmacological inhibition of NOTCH signaling. Chemistry & biology. 2007; 14:209–219.
- 20. Joshi I, Minter LM, Telfer J, Demarest RM, Capobianco AJ, Aster JC, Sicinski P, Fauq A, Golde TE, Osborne BA. NOTCH signaling mediates G1/S cell-cycle progression in T cells via cyclin D3 and its dependent kinases. Blood. 2009; 113:1689–1698.
- 21. Jarriault S, Brou C, Logeat F, Schroeter EH, Kopan R, Israel A. Signalling downstream of activated mammalian NOTCH. Nature. 1995; 377:355–358.
- 22.Iso T, Sartorelli V, Chung G, Shichinohe T, Kedes L, Hamamori Y. HERP, a new primary target of NOTCH regulated by ligand binding. Molecular and cellular biology. 2001a; 21:6071–6079.
- 23.lso T, Sartorelli V, Poizat C, lezzi S, Wu HY, Chung G, Kedes L, Hamamori Y. HERP, a novel heterodimer partner of HES/E(spl) in NOTCH signaling. Molecular and cellular biology. 2001b; 21:6080–6089.
- 24.Sharma VM, Calvo JA, Draheim KM, Cunningham LA, Hermance N, Beverly L, Krishnamoorthy V, Bhasin M, Capobianco AJ, Kelliher MA. NOTCH1 contributes to mouse T-cell leukemia by directly inducing the expression of c-myc. Molecular and cellular biology. 2006; 26:8022–8031.
- 25.Weng AP, Millholland JM, Yashiro-Ohtani Y, Arcangeli ML, Lau A, Wai C, Del Bianco C, Rodriguez CG, Sai H, Tobias J, et al. c-Myc is an important direct target of NOTCH1 in T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia/lymphoma. Genes & development. 2006; 20:2096–2109.
- 26.O'Neil J, Grim J, Strack P, Rao S, Tibbitts D, Winter C, Hardwick J, Welcker M, Meijerink JP, Pieters R, et al. FBW7 mutations in leukemic cells mediate NOTCH pathway activation and resistance to gamma-secretase inhibitors. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2007; 204:1813–1824.
- 27.Mukherjee A, Veraksa A, Bauer A, Rosse C, Camonis J, Artavanis-Tsakonas S. Regulation of NOTCH signalling by non-visual beta-arrestin. Nature cell biology. 2005; 7:1191–1201.
- 28.Fryer CJ, White JB, Jones KA. Mastermind recruits CycC:CDK8 to phosphorylate the NOTCH ICD and coordinate activation with turnover. Molecular cell. 2004; 16:509–520.
- 29.Thompson BJ, Buonamici S, Sulis ML, Palomero T, Vilimas T, Basso G, Ferrando A, Aifantis I. The SCFFBW7 ubiquitin ligase complex as a tumor suppressor in T cell leukemia. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2007; 204:1825–1835.
- 30.Haines N, Irvine KD. Glycosylation regulates NOTCH signalling. Nature reviews Molecular cell biology. 2003; 4:786–797.
- 31.Lei L, Xu A, Panin VM, Irvine KD. An O-fucose site in the ligand binding domain inhibits NOTCH activation. Development. 2003; 130: 6411–6421.
- 32.Okajima T, Xu A, Irvine KD. Modulation of NOTCH-ligand binding by protein Ofucosyltransferase 1 and fringe. The Journal of biological chemistry. 2003; 278:42340–42345.
- 33.Thompson BJ, Buonamici S, Sulis ML, Palomero T, Vilimas T, Basso G, Ferrando A, Aifantis I. The SCFFBW7 ubiquitin ligase complex as a tumor suppressor in T cell leukemia. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2007; 204:1825–1835.
- 34.Rodrigues C, Joy LR, Sachithanandan SP, Krishna S. Notch signalling in cervical cancer. Exp Cell Res. 2019 Dec 15; 385(2):111682.
- 35.Fabbri G, Rasi S, Rossi D, Trifonov V, Khiabanian H, Ma J, Grunn A, Fangazio M, Capello D, Monti S, et al. Analysis of the chronic lymphocytic leukemia coding genome: role of NOTCH1 mutational activation. J. Exp. Med. 2011; 208: 1389– 1401.
- 36.Ryan RJH, Petrovic J, Rausch DM, Zhou Y, Lareau CA, Kluk MJ, Christie AL, Lee WY, Tarjan DR, Guo B, et al. A B cell regulome links NOTCH to downstream oncogenic pathways in small B cell lymphomas. Cell Rep. 2017; 21: 784–797.
- 37.Lim JS, Ibaseta A, Fischer MM, Cancilla B, O'Young G, Cristea S, Luca VC, Yang D, Jahchan NS, Hamard C, et al. Intratumoural heterogeneity generated by NOTCH signalling promotes small-cell lung cancer. Nature. 2017; 545: 360–364.
- 38.Wu F, Stutzman A, Mo YY. NOTCH signaling and its role in breast cancer. Front Biosci. 2007; 12: 4370–83.

- 39.Ma YC, Shi C, Zhang YN, Wang LG, Liu H, Jia HT, et al. The tyrosine kinase c-Src directly mediates growth factor-induced NOTCH-1 and Furin interaction and NOTCH-1 activation in pancreatic cancer cells. PLoS ONE. 2012; 7(3):e33414.
- 40.Zhou W, Fu XQ, Zhang LL, Zhang J, Huang X, Lu XH, et al. The AKT1/NF-kappaB/ NOTCH1/PTEN axis has an important role in chemoresistance of gastric cancer cells. Cell Death Dis. 2013; 4:e847.
- 41.Zhang Y, Li B, Ji ZZ, Zheng PS. NOTCH1 regulates the growth of human colon cancers. Cancer. 2010; 116(22):5207–18.
- 42.Lefort K, Mandinova A, Ostano P, Kolev V, Calpini V, Kolfschoten I, et al. NOTCH1 is a p53 target gene involved in human keratinocyte tumor suppression through negative regulation of ROCK1/2 and MRCKalpha kinases. Genes Dev. 2007;21(5):562–77.
- 43. Viatour P, Ehmer U, Saddic LA, Dorrell C, Andersen JB, Lin C, et al. NOTCH signaling inhibits hepatocellular carcinoma following inactivation of the RB pathway. J Exp Med. 2011;208(10):1963–76.
- 44.Gupta A, Wang Y, Browne C, Kim S, Case T, Paul M, et al. Neuroendocrine differentiation in the 12T-10 transgenic prostate mouse model mimics endocrine differentiation of pancreatic beta cells. Prostate. 2008;68(1):50–60.
- 45.Konishi J, Yi F, Chen X, Vo H, Carbone DP, Dang TP. NOTCH3 cooperates with the EGFR pathway to modulate apoptosis through the induction of bim. Oncogene. 2010;29(4):589–96.
- 46.Parr C, Watkins G, Jiang WG. The possible correlation of NOTCH-1 and NOTCH-2 with clinical outcome and tumour clinicopathological parameters in human breast cancer. Int J Mol Med. 2004;14(5):779–86.
- 47.Radtke F, MacDonald HR, Tacchini-Cottier F. Regulation of innate and adaptive immunity by NOTCH. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 2013; 13: 427–437.
- 48.Fridman WH, Zitvogel L, Sautes-Fridman C, Kroemer G. The immune contexture in cancer prognosis and treatment. Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol. 2017; 14: 717–734.
- 49.Gajewski TF, Schreiber H, Fu YX. Innate and adaptive immune cells in the tumor microenvironment. Nat. Immunol. 2013; 14: 1014–1022.
- 50.Yu W, Wang Y, Guo P. NOTCH signaling pathway dampens tumor-infiltrating CD8(+) T cells activity in patients with colorectal carcinoma. Biomed. Pharmacother. 2017; 97: 535–542.
- 51.Cho OH, Shin HM, Miele L, Golde TE, Fauq A, Minter LM, Osborne BA. NOTCH regulates cytolytic effector function in CD8+ T cells. J. Immunol. 2009; 182: 3380–3389.
- 52.Sugimoto K, Maekawa Y, Kitamura A, Nishida J, Koyanagi A, Yagita H, Kojima H, Chiba S, Shimada M, Yasutomo K. NOTCH2 signaling is required for potent antitumor immunity in vivo. J. Immunol. 2010; 184: 4673–4678.

- 53.Biktasova AK, Dudimah DF, Uzhachenko RV, Park K, Akhter A, Arasada RR, Evans JV, Novitskiy SV, Tchekneva EE, Carbone DP, et al. Multivalent forms of the NOTCH ligand DLL-1 enhance antitumor T-cell immunity in lung cancer and improve efficacy of EGFR-targeted therapy. Cancer Res. 2015; 75: 4728–4741.
- 54.Franklin RA, Liao W, Sarkar A, Kim MV, Bivona MR, Liu K, Pamer EG, Li MO. The cellular and molecular origin of tumor-associated macrophages. Science. 2014; 344: 921–925.
- 55.Wang YC, He F, Feng F, Liu XW, Dong GY, Qin HY, Hu XB, Zheng MH, Liang L, Feng L, et al. NOTCH signaling determines the M1 versus M2 polarization of macrophages in antitumor immune responses. Cancer Res. 2010; 70: 4840–4849.
- 56.Liu H, Wang J, Zhang M, Xuan Q, Wang Z, Lian X, Zhang Q. Jagged1 promotes aromatase inhibitor resistance by modulating tumor-associated macrophage differentiation in breast cancer patients. Breast Cancer Res. 2017b 166: 95–107.
- 57.Zhao JL, Huang F, He F, Gao CC, Liang SQ, Ma PF, Dong GY, Han H, Qin HY. Forced activation of NOTCH in macrophages represses tumor growth by upregulating miR-125a and disabling tumor-associated macrophages. Cancer Res. 2016; 76: 1403–1415.
- 58.Charbonnier LM, Wang S, Georgiev P, Sefik E, Chatila TA. Control of peripheral tolerance by regulatory T cell-intrinsic NOTCH signaling. Nat. Immunol. 2015; 16: 1162–1173.
- 59.Gascard P, Tlsty TD. Carcinoma-associated fibroblasts: orchestrating the composition of malignancy. Genes Dev. 2016; 30: 1002–1019.
- 60.Hu B, Castillo E, Harewood L, Ostano P, Reymond A, Dummer R, Raffoul W, Hoetzenecker W, Hofbauer GF, Dotto GP. Multifocal epithelial tumors and field cancerization from loss of mesenchymal CSL signaling. Cell. 2012; 149: 1207– 1220.
- 61.Procopio MG, Laszlo C, Al Labban D, Kim DE, Bordignon P, Jo SH, Goruppi S, Menietti E, Ostano P, Ala U, et al. Combined CSL and p53 downregulation promotes cancer-associated fibroblast activation. Nat. Cell Biol. 2015; 17: 1193– 1204.
- 62.Hoare M, Ito Y, Kang TW, Weekes MP, Matheson NJ, Patten DA, Shetty S, Parry AJ, Menon S, Salama R, et al. NOTCH1 mediates a switch between two distinct secretomes during senescence. Nat. Cell Biol. 2016; 18: 979–992.
- 63.Demehri S, Turkoz A, Kopan R. Epidermal NOTCH1 loss pro- motes skin tumorigenesis by impacting the stromal microenvironment. Cancer Cell. 2009; 16: 55–66.
- 64.Peng Y, Li Z, Yang P, Newton IP, Ren H, Zhang L, Wu H, Li Z. Direct contacts with colon cancer cells regulate the differentiation of bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells into tumor associated fibroblasts. Bio-chem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 2014; 451: 68–73.

- 65.Su Q, Zhang B, Zhang L, Dang T, Rowley D, Ittmann M, Xin L. Jagged1 upregulation in prostate epithelial cells promotes formation of reactive stroma in the Pten null mouse model for prostate cancer. Oncogene. 2017; 36: 618–627.
- 66.Studebaker AW, Storci G, Werbeck JL, Sansone P, Sasser AK, Tavolari S, Huang T, Chan MW, Marini FC, Rosol TJ, et al. Fibroblasts isolated from common sites of breast cancer metastasis enhance cancer cell growth rates and invasiveness in an interleukin-6-dependent manner. Cancer Res. 2008; 68: 9087–9095.
- 67.Tsuyada A, Chow A, Wu J, Somlo G, Chu P, Loera S, Luu T, Li AX, Wu X, Ye W, et al. CCL2 mediates cross-talk between cancer cells and stromal fibroblasts that regulates breast cancer stem cells. Cancer Res. 2012; 72: 2768–2779.
- 68.Liu, C., Liu, L., Chen, X., Cheng, J., Zhang, H., Zhang, C., Shan, J., Shen, J., and Qian, C. (2017a). LSD1 stimulates cancer-associated fibroblasts to drive NOTCH3-dependent self-renewal of liver cancer stem-like cells. Cancer Res. 78, 938–949.
- 69.Takebe N, Miele L, Harris PJ, Jeong W, Bando H, Kahn M, Yang SX, Ivy SP. Targeting NOTCH, Hedgehog, and Wnt pathways in cancer stem cells: clinical update. Nat. Rev. Clin. Oncol. 2015; 12: 445–464.
- 70.Hovinga KE, Shimizu F, Wang R, Panagiotakos G, Van Der Heijden M, Moayedpardazi H, Correia AS, Soulet D, Major T, Menon J, Tabar V. Inhibition of NOTCH signaling in glioblastoma targets cancer stem cells via an endothelial cell intermediate. Stem Cells. 2010; 28: 1019–1029.
- 71.Bayin NS, Frenster JD, Sen R, Si S, Modrek AS, Galifianakis N, Dolgalev I, Ortenzi V, Illa-Bochaca I, Khahera A, et al. NOTCH signaling regulates metabolic heterogeneity in glioblastoma stem cells. Oncotarget. 2017; 8: 64932–64953.
- 72.Zhu TS, Costello MA, Talsma CE, Flack CG, Crowley JG, Hamm LL, He X, Hervey-Jumper SL, Heth JA, Muraszko K, et al. Endothelial cells create a stem cell niche in glioblastoma by providing NOTCH ligands that nurture self-renewal of cancer stem-like cells. Cancer Res. 2011; 71: 6061–6072.
- 73.Cao Z, Ding BS, Guo P, Lee S, Butler JM, Casey SC, Simons M, Tam W, Felsher DW, Shido K, et al. Angiocrine factors deployed by tumor vascular niche induce B cell lymphoma invasiveness and chemoresistance. Cancer Cell. 2014; 25: 350– 365.
- 74.Chen HF, Huang CH, Liu CJ, Hung JJ, Hsu CC, Teng SC, Wu KJ. Twist1 induces endothelial differentiation of tumor cells through the Jagged1-KLF4 axis. Nat. Commun. 2014; 5: 4697.
- 75.Sansone P, Storci G, Tavolari S, Guarnieri T, Giovannini C, Taffurelli M, Ceccarelli C, Santini D, Paterini P, Marcu KB, et al. IL-6 triggers malignant features in mammospheres from human ductal breast carcinoma and normal mammary gland. J. Clin. Invest. 2007; 117: 3988–4002.

- 76.Lin JT, Wang JY, Chen MK, Chen HC, Chang TH, Su BW, Chang PJ. Colon cancer mesenchymal stem cells modulate the tumorigenicity of colon cancer through interleukin 6. Exp. Cell Res. 2013; 319: 2216–2229.
- 77.Xiong S, Wang R, Chen Q, Luo J, Wang J, Zhao Z, Li Y, Wang Y, Wang X, Cheng B. Cancer-associated fibroblasts promote stem cell-like properties of hepatocellular carcinoma cells through IL-6/ STAT3/NOTCH signaling. Am. J. Cancer Res. 2018; 8: 302–316.
- 78.Boelens MC, Wu TJ, Nabet BY, Xu B, Qiu Y, Yoon T, Azzam DJ, Twyman-Saint Victor C, Wiemann BZ, Ishwaran H, et al. Exosome transfer from stromal to breast cancer cells regulates therapy resistance path- ways. Cell. 2014; 159: 499–513.
- 79.Hellstrom M, Phng LK, Hofmann JJ, Wallgard E, Coultas L, Lindblom P, Alva J, Nilsson AK, Karlsson L, Gaiano N, et al. Dll4 signalling through NOTCH1 regulates formation of tip cells during angiogenesis. Nature. 2007; 445: 776–780.
- 80.Benedito R, Roca C, Sorensen I, Adams S, Gossler A, Fruttiger M, Adams RH. The NOTCH ligands Dll4 and Jagged1 have opposing effects on angiogenesis. Cell. 2009; 137: 1124–1135.
- 81.Pedrosa AR, Trindade A, Carvalho C, Graca J, Carvalho S, Peleteiro MC, Adams RH, Duarte A. Endothelial Jagged1 promotes solid tumor growth through both pro-angiogenic and angiocrine functions. Oncotarget 2015a; 6: 24404–24423.
- 82.Wieland E, Rodriguez-Vita J, Liebler SS, Mogler C, Moll I, Herberich SE, Espinet E, Herpel E, Menuchin A, Chang-Claude J, et al. Endothelial NOTCH1 activity facilitates metastasis. Cancer Cell. 2017; 31: 355–367.
- 83.Lin S, Negulescu A, Bulusu S, Gibert B, Delcros JG, Ducarouge B, Rama N, Gadot N, Treilleux I, Saintigny P, et al. Non-canonical NOTCH3 signalling limits tumour angiogenesis. Nat. Commun. 2017; 8: 16074.
- 84.Sonoshita M, Aoki M, Fuwa H, Aoki K, Hosogi H, Sakai Y, Hashida H, Takabayashi A, Sasaki M, Robine S, et al. Suppression of colon cancer metastasis by Aes through inhibition of NOTCH signaling. Cancer Cell. 2011; 19: 125–137.
- 85.Indraccolo S, Minuzzo S, Masiero M, Pusceddu I, Persano L, Moserle L, Reboldi A, Favaro E, Mecarozzi M, Di Mario G, et al. Cross-talk between tumor and endothelial cells involving the NOTCH3-Dll4 interaction marks escape from tumor dormancy. Cancer Res. 2009; 69: 1314–1323.
- 86.Patenaude A, Woerher S, Umlandt P, Wong F, Ibrahim R, Kyle A, Unger, S, Fuller, M, Parker J, Minchinton A, et al. A novel population of local pericyte precursor cells in tumor stroma that require NOTCH signaling for differentiation. Microvasc. Res. 2015; 101: 38–47.
- 87.Ellisen LW, Bird J, West DC, Soreng AL, Reynolds TC, Smith SD, Sklar J. TAN-1, the human homolog of the Drosophila NOTCH gene, is broken by chromosomal translocations in T lymphoblastic neoplasms. Cell. 1991; 66:649–661.

- 88.Sulis ML, Williams O, Palomero T, Tosello V, Pallikuppam S, Real PJ, Barnes K, Zuurbier L, Meijerink JP, Ferrando AA. NOTCH1 extracellular juxtamembrane expansion mutations in T- ALL. Blood. 2008; 112:733–740.
- 89.Weng AP, Ferrando AA, Lee W, Morris JPt, Silverman LB, Sanchez-Irizarry C, Blacklow SC, Look AT, Aster JC. Activating mutations of NOTCH1 in human T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Science. 2004; 306:269–271.
- 90.Thompson BJ, Buonamici S, Sulis ML, Palomero T, Vilimas T, Basso G, Ferrando A, Aifantis I. The SCFFBW7 ubiquitin ligase complex as a tumor suppressor in T cell leukemia. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2007; 204:1825–1835.
- 91.Asnafi V, Buzyn A, Le Noir S, Baleydier F, Simon A, Beldjord K, Reman O, Witz F, Fagot T, Tavernier E, et al. NOTCH1/FBXW7 mutation identifies a large subgroup with favorable outcome in adult T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia (T-ALL): a Group for Research on Adult Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia (GRAALL) study. Blood. 2009; 113:3918–3924.
- 92.Clappier E, Collette S, Grardel N, Girard S, Suarez L, Brunie G, Kaltenbach S, Yakouben K, Mazingue F, Robert A, et al. NOTCH1 and FBXW7 mutations have a favorable impact on early response to treatment, but not on outcome, in children with T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia (T-ALL) treated on EORTC trials 58881 and 58951. Leukemia. 2010; 24:2023–2031.
- 93.Puente XS, Pinyol M, Quesada V, Conde L, Ordonez GR, Villamor N, Escaramis G, Jares P, Bea S, Gonzalez-Diaz M, et al. Whole-genome sequencing identifies recurrent mutations in chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. Nature. 2011; 475:101–105.
- 94.Rossi D, Rasi S, Fabbri G, Spina V, Fangazio M, Forconi F, Marasca R, Laurenti L, Bruscaggin A, Cerri M, et al. Mutations of NOTCH1 are an independent predictor of survival in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Blood. 2012a; 119:521– 529.
- 95.Wickremasinghe RG, Prentice AG, Steele AJ. p53 and NOTCH signaling in chronic lymphocytic leukemia: clues to identifying novel therapeutic strategies. Leukemia. 2011; 25:1400–1407.
- 96.Oscier DG, Rose-Zerilli MJ, Winkelmann N, Gonzalez de Castro D, Gomez B, Forster J, Parker H, Parker A, Gardiner A, Collins A, et al. The clinical significance of NOTCH1 and SF3B1 mutations in the UK LRF CLL4 trial. Blood. 2013; 121:468– 475.
- 97.Love C, Sun Z, Jima D, Li G, Zhang J, Miles R, Richards KL, Dunphy CH, Choi WW, Srivastava G, et al. The genetic landscape of mutations in Burkitt lymphoma. Nature genetics. 2012; 44:1321–1325.
- 98.Lee SY, Kumano K, Nakazaki K, Sanada M, Matsumoto A, Yamamoto G, Nannya Y, Suzuki R, Ota S, Ota Y, et al. Gain-of-function mutations and copy number increases of NOTCH2 in diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. Cancer science. 2009; 100:920–926.

- 99.Morin RD, Mendez-Lago M, Mungall AJ, Goya R, Mungall KL, Corbett RD, Johnson NA, Severson TM, Chiu R, Field M, et al. Frequent mutation of histonemodifying genes in non-Hodgkin lymphoma. Nature. 2011; 476:298–303.
- 100.Kiel MJ, Velusamy T, Betz BL, Zhao L, Weigelin HG, Chiang MY, Huebner-Chan DR, Bailey NG, Yang DT, Bhagat G, et al. Whole-genome sequencing identifies recurrent somatic NOTCH2 mutations in splenic marginal zone lymphoma. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2012; 209:1553–1565.
- 101. Rossi D, Trifonov V, Fangazio M, Bruscaggin A, Rasi S, Spina V, Monti S, Vaisitti T, Arruga F, Fama R, et al. The coding genome of splenic marginal zone lymphoma: activation of NOTCH2 and other pathways regulating marginal zone development. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2012b; 209:1537– 1551.
- 102. Schwarzer R, Dorken B, Jundt F. NOTCH is an essential upstream regulator of NF-kappaB and is relevant for survival of Hodgkin and Reed-Sternberg cells. Leukemia. 2012; 26:806–813.
- 103. Schwarzer R, Jundt F. NOTCH and NF-kappaB signaling pathways in the biology of classical Hodgkin lymphoma. Current molecular medicine. 2011; 11:236–245.
- 104. Jundt F, Acikgoz O, Kwon SH, Schwarzer R, Anagnostopoulos I, Wiesner B, Mathas S, Hummel M, Stein H, Reichardt HM, Dorken B. Aberrant expression of NOTCH1 interferes with the B-lymphoid phenotype of neoplastic B cells in classical Hodgkin lymphoma. Leukemia. 2008; 22:1587–1594.
- 105. Nicolas M, Wolfer A, Raj K, Kummer JA, Mill P, van Noort M, Hui CC, Clevers H, Dotto GP, Radtke F. NOTCH1 functions as a tumor suppressor in mouse skin. Nature genetics. 2003; 33:416–421.
- 106. Ranganathan P, Weaver KL, Capobianco AJ. NOTCH signalling in solid tumours: a little bit of everything but not all the time. Nature reviews Cancer. 2011; 11:338–351.
- 107. Klinakis A, Lobry C, Abdel-Wahab O, Oh P, Haeno H, Buonamici S, van De Walle I, Cathelin S, Trimarchi T, Araldi E, et al. A novel tumour-suppressor function for the NOTCH pathway in myeloid leukaemia. Nature. 2011; 473:230–233.
- 108. Yao D, Huang Y, Huang X, Wang W, Yan Q, Wei L, Xin W, Gerson S, Stanley P, Lowe JB, Zhou L. Protein O-fucosyltransferase 1 (Pofut1) regulates lymphoid and myeloid homeostasis through modulation of NOTCH receptor ligand interactions. Blood. 2011; 117:5652–5662.
- 109. Kannan S, Sutphin RM, Hall MG, Golfman LS, Fang W, Nolo RM, Akers LJ, Hammitt RA, McMurray JS, Kornblau SM, et al. NOTCH activation inhibits AML growth and survival: a potential therapeutic approach. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2013; 210:321–337.
- 110. Lobry C, Ntziachristos P, Ndiaye-Lobry D, Oh P, Cimmino L, Zhu N, Araldi E, Hu W, Freund J, Abdel-Wahab O, et al. NOTCH pathway activation targets AML-

initiating cell homeostasis and differentiation. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2013; 210:301–319.

- 111. Zweidler-McKay PA, He Y, Xu L, Rodriguez CG, Karnell FG, Carpenter AC, Aster JC, Allman D, Pear WS. NOTCH signaling is a potent inducer of growth arrest and apoptosis in a wide range of B- cell malignancies. Blood. 2005; 106:3898–3906.
- 112. Kuang SQ, Fang Z, Zweidler-McKay PA, Yang H, Wei Y, Gonzalez-Cervantes EA, Boumber Y, Garcia-Manero G. Epigenetic inactivation of NOTCH-Hes pathway in human B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. PloS one. 2013; 8:e61807.
- 113. Nowell C, Radtke F. Cutaneous NOTCH signaling in health and disease. Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in medicine. 2013; 3.
- 114. South AP, Cho RJ, Aster JC. The double-edged sword of NOTCH signaling in cancer. Seminars in cell & developmental biology. 2012; 23:458–464.
- 115. Gallahan D, Callahan R. The mouse mammary tumor associated gene INT3 is a unique member of the NOTCH gene family (NOTCH4). Oncogene. 1997; 14:1883–1890.
- 116. Jhappan C, Gallahan D, Stahle C, Chu E, Smith GH, Merlino G, Callahan R. Expression of an activated NOTCH-related int-3 transgene interferes with cell differentiation and induces neoplastic transformation in mammary and salivary glands. Genes & development. 1992; 6:345–355.
- 117. Robinson DR, Kalyana-Sundaram S, Wu YM, Shankar S, Cao X, Ateeq B, Asangani IA, Iyer M, Maher CA, Grasso CS, et al. Functionally recurrent rearrangements of the MAST kinase and NOTCH gene families in breast cancer. Nature medicine. 2011; 17:1646–1651.
- 118. Colaluca IN, Tosoni D, Nuciforo P, Senic-Matuglia F, Galimberti V, Viale G, Pece S, Di Fiore PP. NUMB controls p53 tumour suppressor activity. Nature. 2008; 451:76–80.
- 119. Pece S, Serresi M, Santolini E, Capra M, Hulleman E, Galimberti V, Zurrida S, Maisonneuve P, Viale G, Di Fiore PP. Loss of negative regulation by Numb over NOTCH is relevant to human breast carcinogenesis. The Journal of cell biology. 2004; 167:215–221.
- 120. Xu K, Usary J, Kousis PC, Prat A, Wang DY, Adams JR, Wang W, Loch AJ, Deng T, Zhao W, et al. Lunatic fringe deficiency cooperates with the Met/Caveolin gene amplicon to induce basallike breast cancer. Cancer cell. 2012; 21:626–641.
- 121. Ayyanan A, Civenni G, Ciarloni L, Morel C, Mueller N, Lefort K, Mandinova A, Raffoul W, Fiche M, Dotto GP, Brisken C. Increased Wnt signaling triggers oncogenic conversion of human breast epithelial cells by a NOTCH-dependent mechanism. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2006; 103:3799–3804.

- 122. Izrailit J, Berman HK, Datti A, Wrana JL, Reedijk M. High throughput kinase inhibitor screens reveal TRB3 and MAPK-ERK/TGFbeta pathways as fundamental NOTCH regulators in breast cancer. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2013; 110:1714–1719.
- 123. Meurette O, Stylianou S, Rock R, Collu GM, Gilmore AP, Brennan K. NOTCH activation induces Akt signaling via an autocrine loop to prevent apoptosis in breast epithelial cells. Cancer research. 2009; 69:5015–5022.
- 124. Cui H, Kong Y, Xu M, Zhang H. NOTCH3 functions as a tumor suppressor by controlling cellular senescence. Cancer research. 2013; 73:3451–3459.
- 125. Mazzone M, Selfors LM, Albeck J, Overholtzer M, Sale S, Carroll DL, Pandya D, Lu Y, Mills GB, Aster JC, et al. Dose-dependent induction of distinct phenotypic responses to NOTCH pathway activation in mammary epithelial cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2010; 107:5012–5017.
- 126. Dang TP, Eichenberger S, Gonzalez A, Olson S, Carbone DP. Constitutive activation of NOTCH3 inhibits terminal epithelial differentiation in lungs of transgenic mice. Oncogene. 2003; 22:1988–1997.
- 127. Eliasz S, Liang S, Chen Y, De Marco MA, Machek O, Skucha S, Miele L, Bocchetta M. NOTCH-1 stimulates survival of lung adenocarcinoma cells during hypoxia by activating the IGF-1R pathway. Oncogene. 2010; 29:2488–2498.
- 128. Haruki N, Kawaguchi KS, Eichenberger S, Massion PP, Olson S, Gonzalez A, Carbone DP, Dang TP. Dominant-negative NOTCH3 receptor inhibits mitogenactivated protein kinase pathway and the growth of human lung cancers. Cancer research. 2005; 65:3555–3561.
- 129. Allen TD, Rodriguez EM, Jones KD, Bishop JM. Activated NOTCH1 induces lung adenomas in mice and cooperates with Myc in the generation of lung adenocarcinoma. Cancer research. 2011; 71:6010–6018.
- 130. Licciulli S, Avila JL, Hanlon L, Troutman S, Cesaroni M, Kota S, Keith B, Simon MC, Pure E, Radtke F, et al. NOTCH1 is required for Kras-induced lung adenocarcinoma and controls tumor cell survival via p53. Cancer research. 2013; 73:5974–5984.
- 131. Maraver A, Fernandez-Marcos PJ, Herranz D, Canamero M, Munoz-Martin M, Gomez-Lopez G, Mulero F, Megias D, Sanchez-Carbayo M, Shen J, et al. Therapeutic effect of gamma-secretase inhibition in KrasG12V-driven non-small cell lung carcinoma by derepression of DUSP1 and inhibition of ERK. Cancer cell. 2012; 22:222–234.
- 132. Zheng Y, de la Cruz CC, Sayles LC, Alleyne-Chin C, Vaka D, Knaak TD, Bigos M, Xu Y, Hoang CD, Shrager JB, et al. A rare population of CD24(+)ITGB4(+)NOTCH(hi) cells drives tumor propagation in NSCLC and requires NOTCH3 for self-renewal. Cancer cell. 2013; 24:59–74.

- 133. Yang Y, Ahn YH, Gibbons DL, Zang Y, Lin W, Thilaganathan N, Alvarez CA, Moreira DC, Creighton CJ, Gregory PA, et al. The NOTCH ligand Jagged2 promotes lung adenocarcinoma metastasis through a miR-200-dependent pathway in mice. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2011; 121:1373–1385.
- 134. Hassan KA, Wang L, Korkaya H, Chen G, Maillard I, Beer DG, Kalemkerian GP, Wicha MS. NOTCH pathway activity identifies cells with cancer stem cell-like properties and correlates with worse survival in lung adenocarcinoma. Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research. 2013; 19:1972–1980.
- 135. Wang NJ, Sanborn Z, Arnett KL, Bayston LJ, Liao W, Proby CM, Leigh IM, Collisson EA, Gordon PB, Jakkula L, et al. Loss-of-function mutations in NOTCH receptors in cutaneous and lung squamous cell carcinoma. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2011b; 108:17761–17766.
- 136. Agrawal N, Jiao Y, Bettegowda C, Hutfless SM, Wang Y, David S, Cheng Y, Twaddell WS, Latt NL, Shin EJ, et al. Comparative genomic analysis of esophageal adenocarcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma. Cancer discovery. 2012; 2:899–905.
- 137. Pickering CR, Zhang J, Yoo SY, Bengtsson L, Moorthy S, Neskey DM, Zhao M, Ortega Alves MV, Chang K, Drummond J, et al. Integrative genomic characterization of oral squamous cell carcinoma identifies frequent somatic drivers. Cancer discovery. 2013; 3:770–781.
- 138. Proweller A, Tu L, Lepore JJ, Cheng L, Lu MM, Seykora J, Millar SE, Pear WS, Parmacek MS. Impaired NOTCH signaling promotes de novo squamous cell carcinoma formation. Cancer research. 2006; 66:7438–7444.
- 139. Rothenberg SM, Ellisen LW. The molecular pathogenesis of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. The Journal of clinical investigation. 2012; 122:1951–1957.
- 140. Rudin CM, Durinck S, Stawiski EW, Poirier JT, Modrusan Z, Shames DS, Bergbower EA, Guan Y, Shin J, Guillory J, et al. Comprehensive genomic analysis identifies SOX2 as a frequently amplified gene in small-cell lung cancer. Nature genetics. 2012; 44:1111–1116.
- 141. Peifer M, Fernandez-Cuesta L, Sos ML, George J, Seidel D, Kasper LH, Plenker D, Leenders F, Sun R, Zander T, et al. Integrative genome analyses identify key somatic driver mutations of small- cell lung cancer. Nature genetics. 2012; 44:1104–1110.
- 142. Sriuranpong V, Borges MW, Ravi RK, Arnold DR, Nelkin BD, Baylin SB, Ball DW. NOTCH signaling induces cell cycle arrest in small cell lung cancer cells. Cancer research. 2001; 61:3200–3205.
- 143. Sriuranpong V, Borges MW, Strock CL, Nakakura EK, Watkins DN, Blaumueller CM, Nelkin BD, Ball DW. NOTCH signaling induces rapid degradation of achaete-scute homolog 1. Molecular and cellular biology. 2002; 22:3129–3139.

- 144. Cook M, Yu XM, Chen H. NOTCH in the development of thyroid C-cells and the treatment of medullary thyroid cancer. American journal of translational research. 2010; 2:119–125.
- 145. Kluk MJ, Ashworth T, Wang H, Knoechel B, Mason EF, Morgan EA, Dorfman D, Pinkus G, Weigert O, Hornick JL, et al. Gauging NOTCH1 Activation in Cancer Using Immunohistochemistry. PloS one. 2013; 8:e67306.
- 146. Salcido CD, Larochelle A, Taylor BJ, Dunbar CE, Varticovski L. Molecular characterisation of side population cells with cancer stem cell-like characteristics in small-cell lung cancer. British journal of cancer. 2010; 102:1636–1644.
- 147. Fujimoto A, Totoki Y, Abe T, Boroevich KA, Hosoda F, Nguyen HH, Aoki M, Hosono N, Kubo M, Miya F, et al. Whole-genome sequencing of liver cancers identifies etiological influences on mutation patterns and recurrent mutations in chromatin regulators. Nature genetics. 2012; 44:760–764.
- 148. Guichard C, Amaddeo G, Imbeaud S, Ladeiro Y, Pelletier L, Maad IB, Calderaro J, Bioulac-Sage P, Letexier M, Degos F, et al. Integrated analysis of somatic mutations and focal copy-number changes identifies key genes and pathways in hepatocellular carcinoma. Nature genetics. 2012; 44:694–698.
- 149. Wang M, Xue L, Cao Q, Lin Y, Ding Y, Yang P, Che L. Expression of NOTCH1, Jagged1 and beta- catenin and their clinicopathological significance in hepatocellular carcinoma. Neoplasma. 2009; 56:533–541.
- 150. Qi R, An H, Yu Y, Zhang M, Liu S, Xu H, Guo Z, Cheng T, Cao X. NOTCH1 signaling inhibits growth of human hepatocellular carcinoma through induction of cell cycle arrest and apoptosis. Cancer research. 2003; 63:8323–8329.
- 151. Dill MT, Tornillo L, Fritzius T, Terracciano L, Semela D, Bettler B, Heim MH, Tchorz JS. Constitutive NOTCH2 signaling induces hepatic tumors in mice. Hepatology. 2013; 57:1607–1619.
- 152. Tschaharganeh DF, Chen X, Latzko P, Malz M, Gaida MM, Felix K, Ladu S, Singer S, Pinna F, Gretz N, et al. Yes-associated protein up-regulates Jagged-1 and activates the NOTCH pathway in human hepatocellular carcinoma. Gastroenterology. 2013; 144:1530–1542. e1512.
- 153. Villanueva A, Alsinet C, Yanger K, Hoshida Y, Zong Y, Toffanin S, Rodriguez-Carunchio L, Sole M, Thung S, Stanger BZ, Llovet JM. NOTCH signaling is activated in human hepatocellular carcinoma and induces tumor formation in mice. Gastroenterology. 2012; 143:1660–1669. e1667.
- 154. Jeliazkova P, Jors S, Lee M, Zimber-Strobl U, Ferrer J, Schmid RM, Siveke JT, Geisler F. Canonical NOTCH2 signaling determines biliary cell fates of embryonic hepatoblasts and adult hepatocytes independent of Hes1. Hepatology. 2013; 57:2469–2479.

- 155. Zender S, Nickeleit I, Wuestefeld T, Sorensen I, Dauch D, Bozko P, El-Khatib M, Geffers R, Bektas H, Manns MP, et al. A critical role for NOTCH signaling in the formation of cholangiocellular carcinomas. Cancer cell. 2013; 23:784–795.
- 156. Ortica S, Tarantino N, Aulner N, Israel A, Gupta-Rossi N. The 4 NOTCH receptors play distinct and antagonistic roles in the proliferation and hepatocytic differentiation of liver progenitors. FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology. 2013.
- 157. Guest RV, Boulter L, Kendall TJ, Minnis-Lyons SE, Walker R, Wigmore SJ, Sansom OJ, Forbes SJ. Cell lineage tracing reveals a biliary origin of intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Cancer research. 2013.
- 158. Fre S, Huyghe M, Mourikis P, Robine S, Louvard D, Artavanis-Tsakonas S. NOTCH signals control the fate of immature progenitor cells in the intestine. Nature. 2005; 435:964–968.
- 159. Radtke F, Clevers H. Self-renewal and cancer of the gut: two sides of a coin. Science. 2005; 307:1904–1909.
- 160. van Es JH, van Gijn ME, Riccio O, van den Born M, Vooijs M, Begthel H, Cozijnsen M, Robine S, Winton DJ, Radtke F, Clevers H. NOTCH/gammasecretase inhibition turns proliferative cells in intestinal crypts and adenomas into goblet cells. Nature. 2005; 435:959–963.
- 161. Akhoondi S, Sun D, von der Lehr N, Apostolidou S, Klotz K, Maljukova A, Cepeda D, Fiegl H, Dafou D, Marth C, et al. FBXW7/hCDC4 is a general tumor suppressor in human cancer. Cancer research. 2007; 67:9006–9012.
- 162. Babaei-Jadidi R, Li N, Saadeddin A, Spencer-Dene B, Jandke A, Muhammad B, Ibrahim EE, Muraleedharan R, Abuzinadah M, Davis H, et al. FBXW7 influences murine intestinal homeostasis and cancer, targeting NOTCH, Jun, DEK for degradation. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2011; 208:295–312.
- 163. Camps J, Pitt JJ, Emons G, Hummon AB, Case CM, Grade M, Jones TL, Nguyen QT, Ghadimi BM, Beissbarth T, et al. Genetic amplification of the NOTCH modulator LNX2 upregulates the WNT/ beta-catenin pathway in colorectal cancer. Cancer research. 2013; 73:2003–2013.
- 164. Miyaki M, Yamaguchi T, Iijima T, Takahashi K, Matsumoto H, Mori T. Somatic mutations of the CDC4 (FBXW7) gene in hereditary colorectal tumors. Oncology. 2009; 76:430–434.
- 165. Sancho R, Jandke A, Davis H, Diefenbacher ME, Tomlinson I, Behrens A. F-box and WD repeat domain-containing 7 regulates intestinal cell lineage commitment and is a haploinsufficient tumor suppressor. Gastroenterology. 2010; 139:929–941.
- 166. Camargo FD, Gokhale S, Johnnidis JB, Fu D, Bell GW, Jaenisch R, Brummelkamp TR. YAP1 increases organ size and expands undifferentiated progenitor cells. Current biology : CB. 2007; 17:2054–2060.

- 167. Fre S, Pallavi SK, Huyghe M, Lae M, Janssen KP, Robine S, Artavanis-Tsakonas S, Louvard D. NOTCH and Wnt signals cooperatively control cell proliferation and tumorigenesis in the intestine. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2009; 106:6309–6314.
- 168. Kwon C, Cheng P, King IN, Andersen P, Shenje L, Nigam V, Srivastava D. NOTCH post-translationally regulates beta-catenin protein in stem and progenitor cells. Nature cell biology. 2011; 13:1244–1251.
- 169. Peignon G, Durand A, Cacheux W, Ayrault O, Terris B, Laurent-Puig P, Shroyer NF, Van Seuningen I, Honjo T, Perret C, Romagnolo B. Complex interplay between beta-catenin signalling and NOTCH effectors in intestinal tumorigenesis. Gut. 2011; 60:166–176.
- 170. Rodilla V, Villanueva A, Obrador-Hevia A, Robert-Moreno A, Fernandez-Majada V, Grilli A, Lopez-Bigas N, Bellora N, Alba MM, Torres F, et al. Jagged1 is the pathological link between Wnt and NOTCH pathways in colorectal cancer. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2009; 106:6315–6320.
- 171. Ridgway J, Zhang G, Wu Y, Stawicki S, Liang WC, Chanthery Y, Kowalski J, Watts RJ, Callahan C, Kasman I, et al. Inhibition of Dll4 signalling inhibits tumour growth by deregulating angiogenesis. Nature. 2006; 444:1083–1087.
- 172. Fischer M, Yen WC, Kapoun AM, Wang M, O'Young G, Lewicki J, Gurney A, Hoey T. Anti-DLL4 inhibits growth and reduces tumor-initiating cell frequency in colorectal tumors with oncogenic KRAS mutations. Cancer research. 2011; 71:1520–1525.
- 173. Miyamoto Y, Maitra A, Ghosh B, Zechner U, Argani P, Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Sriuranpong V, Iso T, Meszoely IM, Wolfe MS, et al. NOTCH mediates TGF alphainduced changes in epithelial differentiation during pancreatic tumorigenesis. Cancer cell. 2003; 3:565–576.
- 174. De La OJ, Emerson LL, Goodman JL, Froebe SC, Illum BE, Curtis AB, Murtaugh LC. NOTCH and Kras reprogram pancreatic acinar cells to ductal intraepithelial neoplasia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2008; 105:18907–18912.
- 175. Mazur PK, Einwachter H, Lee M, Sipos B, Nakhai H, Rad R, Zimber-Strobl U, Strobl LJ, Radtke F, Kloppel G, et al. NOTCH2 is required for progression of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia and development of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2010; 107:13438–13443.
- 176. Avila JL, Troutman S, Durham A, Kissil JL. NOTCH1 is not required for acinar-toductal metaplasia in a model of Kras-induced pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. PloS one. 2012; 7:e52133.

- 177. Cook N, Frese KK, Bapiro TE, Jacobetz MA, Gopinathan A, Miller JL, Rao SS, Demuth T, Howat WJ, Jodrell DI, Tuveson DA. Gamma secretase inhibition promotes hypoxic necrosis in mouse pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. The Journal of experimental medicine. 2012; 209:437–444.
- 178. Mizuma M, Rasheed ZA, Yabuuchi S, Omura N, Campbell NR, de Wilde RF, De Oliveira E, Zhang Q, Puig O, Matsui W, et al. The gamma secretase inhibitor MRK-003 attenuates pancreatic cancer growth in preclinical models. Molecular cancer therapeutics. 2012; 11:1999–2009.
- 179. Plentz R, Park JS, Rhim AD, Abravanel D, Hezel AF, Sharma SV, Gurumurthy S, Deshpande V, Kenific C, Settleman J, et al. Inhibition of gamma-secretase activity inhibits tumor progression in a mouse model of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Gastroenterology. 2009; 136:1741–1749e1746. e1746.
- 180. Rangarajan A, Talora C, Okuyama R, Nicolas M, Mammucari C, Oh H, Aster JC, Krishna S, Metzger D, Chambon P, et al. NOTCH signaling is a direct determinant of keratinocyte growth arrest and entry into differentiation. The EMBO journal. 2001; 20:3427–3436.
- 181. Zhang K, Wong P, Zhang L, Jacobs B, Borden EC, Aster JC, Bedogni B. A NOTCH1-neuregulin1 autocrine signaling loop contributes to melanoma growth. Oncogene. 2012; 31:4609–4618.
- 182. Huynh C, Poliseno L, Segura MF, Medicherla R, Haimovic A, Menendez S, Shang S, Pavlick A, Shao Y, Darvishian F, et al. The novel gamma secretase inhibitor RO4929097 reduces the tumor initiating potential of melanoma. PloS one. 2011; 6:e25264.
- 183. Aster JC, Blacklow SC. Targeting the NOTCH pathway: twists and turns on the road to rational therapeutics. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2012; 30:2418–2420.
- 184. Palomero T, Ferrando A. Therapeutic targeting of NOTCH1 signaling in T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Clinical lymphoma & myeloma. 2009; 9(Suppl 3):S205–S210.
- 185. Real PJ, Tosello V, Palomero T, Castillo M, Hernando E, de Stanchina E, Sulis ML, Barnes K, Sawai C, Homminga I, et al. Gamma-secretase inhibitors reverse glucocorticoid resistance in T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Nature medicine. 2009; 15:50–58.
- 186. Zhou BB, Peyton M, He B, Liu C, Girard L, Caudler E, Lo Y, Baribaud F, Mikami I, Reguart N, et al. Targeting ADAM-mediated ligand cleavage to inhibit HER3 and EGFR pathways in non-small cell lung cancer. Cancer Cell. 2006; 10:39–50.
- 187. Wu Y, Cain-Hom C, Choy L, Hagenbeek TJ, de Leon GP, Chen Y, Finkle D, Venook R, Wu X, Ridgway J, et al. Therapeutic antibody targeting of individual NOTCH receptors. Nature. 2010; 464:1052–1057.

- 188. Hicks C, Ladi E, Lindsell C, Hsieh JJ, Hayward SD, Collazo A, Weinmaster G. A secreted Delta1-Fc fusion protein functions both as an activator and inhibitor of NOTCH1 signaling. J Neurosci Res. 2002; 68:655–667.
- 189. Moellering RE, Cornejo M, Davis TN, Del Bianco C, Aster JC, Blacklow SC, Kung AL, Gilliland DG, Verdine GL, Bradner JE. Direct inhibition of the NOTCH transcription factor complex. Nature. 2009; 462:182–188.
- 190. King B, Trimarchi T, Reavie L, Xu L, Mullenders J, Ntziachristos P, Aranda-Orgilles B, Perez-Garcia A, Shi J, Vakoc C, et al. The ubiquitin ligase FBXW7 modulates leukemia-initiating cell activity by regulating MYC stability. Cell. 2013; 153:1552–1566.
- 191. Filippakopoulos P, Qi J, Picaud S, Shen Y, Smith WB, Fedorov O, Morse EM, Keates T, Hickman TT, Felletar I, et al. Selective inhibition of BET bromodomains. Nature. 2010; 468:1067–1073.
- 192. Pedrosa AR, Trindade A, Fernandes AC, Carvalho C, Gigante J, Tavares AT, Dieguez-Hurtado R, Yagita H, Adams RH, Duarte A. Endothelial Jagged1 antagonizes DII4 regulation of endothelial branching and promotes vascular maturation downstream of DII4/NOTCH1. Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol. 2015b; 35: 1134–1146.
- 193. Noguera-Troise I, Daly C, Papadopoulos NJ, Coetzee S, Boland P, Gale NW, Lin HC, Yancopoulos GD, Thurston G. Blockade of Dll4 inhibits tumour growth by promoting non-productive angiogenesis. Nature. 2006; 444: 1032–1037.
- 194. Paris D, Quadros A, Patel N, DelleDonne A, Humphrey J, Mullan M. Inhibition of angiogenesis and tumor growth by beta and gamma-secretase inhibitors. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 2005; 514: 1–15.
- 195. Ghajar CM, Peinado H, Mori H, Matei IR, Evason KJ, Brazier H, Almeida D, Koller A, Hajjar KA, Stainier DY, et al. The perivascular niche regulates breast tumour dormancy. Nat. Cell Biol. 2013; 15: 807–817.
- 196. Mao L, Zhao ZL, Yu GT, Wu L, Deng WW, Li YC, Liu JF, Bu LL, Liu B, Kulkarni AB, et al. g-Secretase inhibitor reduces immunosuppressive cells and enhances tumour immunity in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Int. J. Cancer. 2017; 142: 999–1009.
- 197. Sierra RA, Thevenot P, Raber PL, Cui Y, Parsons C, Ochoa AC, Trillo-Tinoco J, Del Valle L, Rodriguez PC. Rescue of NOTCH-1 signaling in antigen-specific CD8+ T cells overcomes tumor-induced T-cell suppression and enhances immunotherapy in cancer. Cancer Immunol. Res. 2014; 2: 800–811.
- 198. Osborne RF, Brown JJ. Carcinoma of the oral pharynx: an analysis of subsite treatment heterogeneity. Surg Oncol Clin N Am. 2004; 13:71–80.
- 199. Lin DT, Cohen SM, Coppit GL, Burkey BB. Squamous cell carcinoma of the oropharynx and hypopharynx. Otolaryngol Clin North Am. 2005; 38:59–74.

- 200. Gillison ML. Current topics in the epidemiology of oral cavity and oropharyngeal cancers. Head Neck. 2007; 29:779–792
- 201. Bradley PJ, Eckel HE. Hypopharyngeal Cancer. Adv Otorhinolaryngol. Basel. 2019; vol 83: 27–34.
- 202. Hall SF, Groome PA, Irish J, O'Sullivan B. Radiotherapy or surgery for head and neck squamous cell cancer: establishing the baseline for hypopharyngeal carcinoma? Cancer. 2009; 115:5711–5722.
- 203. Baselga J. Why the epidermal growth factor receptor? The rationale for cancer therapy. Oncologist. 2002; 7(suppl 4): 2-8.
- 204. Goodwin WJ, Thomas GR, Parker DF, et al. Unequal burden of head and neck cancer in the United States. Head Neck. 2008; 30:358-371.
- 205. Shin JY, Truong MT. Racial disparities in laryngeal cancer treatment and outcome: a population-based analysis of 24,069 patients. Laryngoscope. 2015;125:1667-1674.
- 206. DeSantis C, Naishadham D, Jemal A. Cancer statistics for African Americans, 2013. CA Cancer J Clin. 2013;63:151-166.
- 207. Groome PA, O'Sullivan B, Irish JC, et al. Management and outcome differences in supraglottic cancer between Ontario, Canada, and the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results areas of the United States. J Clin Oncol. 2003;21:496-505.
- 208. Rothman KJ, Cann CI, Flanders D, Fried MP. Epidemiology of laryngeal cancer. Epidemiol Rev. 1980;2:195-209.
- 209. Kuper H, Boffetta P, Adami HO. Tobacco use and cancer causation: association by tumor type. J Intern Med. 2002;252:206-224.
- 210. Boffetta P, Hashibe M. Alcohol and cancer. Lancet Oncol. 2006;7:149-156.
- 211. Bosetti C, Gallus S, Franceschi S, et al. Cancer of the larynx in non-smoking alcohol drinkers and in non-drinking tobacco smokers. Br J Cancer. 2002;87:516-518.
- 212. Stell PM, McGill T. Asbestos and laryngeal carcinoma. Lancet. 1973;2:416-417.
- 213. Paget-Bailly S, Cyr D, Luce D. Occupational exposures and cancer of the larynx systematic review and meta-analysis. J Occup Environ Med. 2012;54:71-84.
- 214. Zhang D, Zhou J, Chen B, Zhou L, Tao L. Gastroesophageal reflux and carcinoma of larynx or pharynx: a meta-analysis. Acta Otolaryngol. 2014;134:982-989.

- 215. Galli J, Cammarota G, Volante M, De Corso E, Almadori G, Paludetti G. Laryngeal carcinoma and laryngo-pharyngeal reflux disease. Acta Otorhinolaryngol Ital. 2006;26:260-263.
- 216. Chernock RD, Wang X, Gao G, et al. Detection and significance of human papillomavirus, CDKN2A(p16) and CDKN1A(p21) expression in squamous cell carcinoma of the larynx. Mod Pathol. 2013;26:223-231.
- 217. Young RJ, Urban D, Angel C, et al. Frequency and prognostic significance of p16(INK4A) protein overexpression and transcriptionally active human papillomavirus infection in laryngeal squamous cell carcinoma. Br J Cancer. 2015;112:1098-1104.
- 218. Chung CH, Zhang Q, Kong CS, et al. p16 protein expression and human papillomavirus status as prognostic biomarkers of nonoropharyngeal head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2014; 32:3930-3938.
- 219. Fukusumi T, Califano JA. The NOTCH pathway in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. J Dent Res. 2018;97:645–53.
- 220. Zhao YY, Yu GT, Xiao T, Hu J. The NOTCH signaling pathway in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma: a meta-analysis. Adv Clin Exp Med. 2017;26:881–7.
- 221. Rodrigo JP, Heideman DA, García-Pedrero JM, Fresno MF, Brakenhoff RH, Díaz Molina JP, et al. Time trends in the prevalence of HPV in oropharyngeal squamous cell carcinomas in northern Spain (1990–2009). Int J Cancer. 2014;134:487–92.
- 222. Rodrigo JP, Hermsen MA, Fresno MF, Brakenhoff RH, García-Velasco F, Snijders PJ, et al. Prevalence of human papillomavirus in laryngeal and hypopharyngeal squamous cell carcinomas in northern Spain. Cancer Epidemiol. 2015;39:37–41.
- 223. Cancer Genome Atlas Network Comprehensive genomic characterization of head and neck squamous cell carcinomas. Nature. 2015;517:576–82.
- 224. Chandrashekar DS, Bashel B, Balasubramanya SAH, Creighton CJ, Rodriguez IP, Chakravarthi BVSK, et al. UALCAN: A portal for facilitating tumor subgroup gene expression and survival analyses. Neoplasia. 2017;19:649–58.
- 225. Cerami E, Gao J, Dogrusoz U, Gross BE, Sumer SO, Aksoy BA, et al. The cBiocancer genomics portal: an open platform for exploring multidimensional cancer genomics data. Cancer Discov. 2012; 2:401–4.
- 226. Wang Z, Li Y, Banerjee S, Sarkar FH. Emerging role of NOTCH in stem cells and cancer. Cancer Lett. 2009;279:8–12.
- 227. Liu ZH, Dai XM, Du B. Hes1: a key role in stemness, metastasis and multidrug resistance. Cancer Biol Ther. 2015;16:353–9.
- 228. Nowell CS, Radtke F. NOTCH as a tumour suppressor. Nat Rev Cancer. 2017;17:145–59.

- 229. Stransky N, Egloff AM, Tward AD, Kostic AD, Cibulskis K, Sivachenko A, et al. The mutational landscape of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Science. 2011;333:1157-60
- 230. South AP, Purdie KJ, Watt SA, Haldenby S, den Breems N, Dimon M, et al. NOTCH1 mutations occur early during cutaneous squamous cell carcinogenesis. J Invest Dermatol .2014;134:2630–8.
- 231. Loganathan SK, Schleicher K, Malik A, Quevedo R, Langille E, Teng K, et al. Rare driver mutations in head and neck squamous cell carcinomas converge on NOTCH signaling. Science. 2020;367:1264–9.
- 232. Nyman PE, Buehler D, Lambert PF. Loss of function of canonical NOTCH signaling drives head and neck carcinogenesis. Clin Cancer Res. 2018;24:6308–18
- 233. Lee SH, Do SI, Lee HJ, Kang HJ, Koo BS, Lim YC. NOTCH1 signaling contributes to stemness in head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Lab Invest. 2016;96:508–16.
- 234. Lin JT, Chen MK, Yeh KT, Chang CS, Chang TH, Lin CY, et al. Association of high levels of Jagged-1 and NOTCH-1 expression with poor prognosis in head and neck cancer. Ann Surg Oncol. 2010;17:2976–83.
- 235. Zhang TH, Liu HC, Zhu LJ, Chu M, Liang YJ, Liang LZ, et al. Activation of NOTCH signaling in human tongue carcinoma. J Oral Pathol Med. 2011;40:37–45.
- 236. Zhao ZL, Zhang L, Huang CF, Ma SR, Bu LL, Liu JF, et al. NOTCH1 inhibition enhances the efficacy of conventional chemotherapeutic agents by targeting head neck cancer stem cell. Sci Rep. 2016;6:24704.
- 237. Kaka AS, Nowacki NB, Kumar B, Zhao S, Old MO, Agrawal A, et al. NOTCH1 over- expression correlates to improved survival in cancer of the oropharynx. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2017;156:652–9.
- 238. Wirth M, Jira D, Ott A, Piontek G, Pickhard A. High NOTCH1 mRNA expression is associated with better survival in HNSCC. Int J Mol Sci. 2018;19:830.
- 239. Agrawal N, Frederick MJ, Pickering CR, Bettegowda C, Chang K, Li RJ, et al. Exome sequencing of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma reveals inactivating mutations in NOTCH1. Science. 2011;333:1154–7
- 240. Song X, Xia R, Li J, Long Z, Ren H, Chen W, et al. Common and complex NOTCH1 mutations in Chinese oral squamous cell carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2014;20:701–10.
- 241. Izumchenko E, Sun K, Jones S, Brait M, Agrawal N, Koch W, et al. NOTCH1mutations are drivers of oral tumorigenesis. Cancer Prev Res. (Phila) 2015;8:277–86.
- 242. Ntziachristos P, Lim JS, Sage J, Aifantis I. From fly wings to targeted cancer therapies: a centennial for NOTCH signaling. Cancer Cell. 2014;25:318–34.

- 243. Panelos J, Massi D. Emerging role of NOTCH signaling in epidermal differentiation and skin cancer. Cancer Biol Ther. 2009;8:1986–93.
- 244. Sun W, Gaykalova DA, Ochs MF, Mambo E, Arnaoutakis D, Liu Y, et al. Activation of the NOTCH pathway in head and neck cancer. Cancer Res. 2014;74:1091–104.
- 245. Gokulan R, Halagowder D. Expression pattern of NOTCH intracellular domain(NICD) and Hes-1 in preneoplastic and neoplastic human oral squamous epithelium: their correlation with c-Myc, clinicopathological factors and prognosis in Oral cancer. Med Oncol. 2014;31:126.
- 246. Devgan V, Mammucari C, Millar SE, Brisken C, Dotto GP. p21WAF1/Cip1 is a negative transcriptional regulator of Wnt4 expression downstream of NOTCH1 activation. Genes Dev. 2005;19:1485–95.
- 247. Kunnimalaiyaan M, Vaccaro AM, Ndiaye MA, Chen H. Overexpression of the NOTCH1 intracellular domain inhibits cell proliferation and alters the neuroendocrine phenotype of medullary thyroid cancer cells. J Biol Chem. 2006;281:39819–30.
- 248. Cohen B, Shimizu M, Izrailit J, Ng NF, Buchman Y, Pan JG, et al. Cyclin D1 is a direct target of JAG1-mediated NOTCH signaling in breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2010;123:113–24.
- 249. Ling H, Sylvestre JR, Jolicoeur P. NOTCH1-induced mammary tumor development is cyclin D1-dependent and correlates with expansion of premalignant multipotent duct-limited progenitors. Oncogene. 2010;29:4543–54.
- 250. Sui C, Zhuang C, Sun D, Yang L, Zhang L, Song L. NOTCH1 regulates the JNK signaling pathway and increases apoptosis in hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncotarget. 2017;8:45837–47.
- 251. Yen WC, Fischer MM, Axelrod F, Bond C, Cain J, Cancilla B, et al. Targeting NOTCH signaling with a NOTCH2/NOTCH3 antagonist (tarextumab) inhibits tumor growth and decreases tumor-initiating cell frequency. Clin Cancer Res. 2015;21:2084–95.